Publications of the Unit for Health Promotion Research, Series A; No 6. 2013

ISBN: 978-87-91245-14-5

Ph.D. Thesis

Cervical Cancer, Risk Factors and Feasibility of Visual Inspection with Acetic Acid Screening Method in Khartoum State, Sudan

Ahmed Ibrahim MD, MPH, FCM

Unit for Health Promotion Research

Faculty of Health Sciences

University of Southern Denmark

2013

To be presented with the permission of the Faculty of Health Sciences of the University of Southern Denmark for public examination on Wednesday, the 10th of April 2013 at 14.00, Auditorium, University of Southern Denmark, Niels Bohrs Vej 9, 6700 Esbjerg, Denmark

Supervised by:

Main supervisor: Arja R. Aro, DSc, PhD, Professor of Public Health, Head, Unit for Health Promotion Research, Institute of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark

Co-supervisors:

Eero Pukkala, PhD, Professor of Epidemiology, School of Health Sciences, University of Tampere. Finland; Director of Research, Finnish Cancer Registry, Institute for Statistical and Epidemiological Cancer Research, Helsinki, Finland.

Vibeke Rasch, MD, PhD, DMSci, Professor, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, OdenseUniversity Hospital, Denmark

Assessment committee

Bernard Jeune, MD, MDSc. (Chair), Professor, Danish Centre for Aging Research, University of Southern Denmark, Odense, Denmark

Members:

Susanne Kjær, MD, DMSc, Professor Institute of Cancer Epidemiology, Danish Cancer Society Copenhagen, Denmark

Rengaswamy Sankaranarayanan, MD, Senior Scientist, Screening Group International Agency for Research on Cancer, Lyon, France

E-mail: press@forlag.sdu.dk

Published: University of Southern Denmark Press

Publications of the Unit for Health Promotion Research, Series A; No 6. 2013

ISBN: 978-87-91245-14-5

Electronic version (without original papers 1-IV) available at: www.healthpromotion.sdu.dk

Contents

Acknowledgement	i
Abstract	ii
Abbreviations	V
List of original publications	vi
1. Background	1
1.1. Global burden of cervical cancer	1
1.2. Burden of cervical cancer in Africa	2
1.3. Etiology and risk factors	5
1.4. Preventive factors	6
1.5. Pathogenesis of cervical cancer	7
2. Prevention and control of cervical cancer	8
2.1. Screening: definition and principles	9
2.2. Criteria of screening programme	14
2.3. Impact of screening programmes in morbidity and mortality of cervical cancer	16
2.4. Cervical cancer screening methods	19
2.4.1. Cytology screening test	19
2.4.1.1. Validity of cytology screening test	20
2.4.1.2. Prioritization of age group to be screened	20
2.4.1.3. Adequacy, fixation and preparation of Pap smear	20
2.4.1.4. Efficiency and quality of laboratory services	21
2.4.1.5. Quality control of cytology reading	22
2.4.1.6. Methods to follow-up treated women	22
2.4.1.7. Strength and limitations of cytology test	23
2.4.1.8. Consensus on cytology screening test	24

	2.5. Visual inspection screening methods	25
	2.5.1. Current evidence on VIA test	27
	2.5.2. Advantages and limitations of VIA screening test	30
	2.6. Cancer situation in Sudan	31
3.	Aims of the study	33
	3.1. General aim	34
	3.2. Specific aims	34
4.	Research methods	34
	4.1. Study area	34
	4.2. Study design	36
	4.3. Study Population	36
	4.4. Study subjects recruitment method	37
	4.5. Selection method	38
	4.5.1. The pilot study	39
	4.5.1. The pilot study4.5.2. The definitive study	39 39
	4.5.2. The definitive study	39
	4.5.2. The definitive study4.5.3. The hospital-based survey	39 40
	4.5.2. The definitive study4.5.3. The hospital-based survey4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice	39 40 40
	 4.5.2. The definitive study 4.5.3. The hospital-based survey 4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice 4.6. Sample size 	39404041
	 4.5.2. The definitive study 4.5.3. The hospital-based survey 4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice 4.6. Sample size 4.7. Data collection 	 39 40 40 41 41
	 4.5.2. The definitive study 4.5.3. The hospital-based survey 4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice 4.6. Sample size 4.7. Data collection 4.8. Data collection methods 	 39 40 40 41 41 41
	 4.5.2. The definitive study 4.5.3. The hospital-based survey 4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice 4.6. Sample size 4.7. Data collection 4.8. Data collection methods 4.8.1. Structured interviews 	 39 40 40 41 41 41 41 41
	 4.5.2. The definitive study 4.5.3. The hospital-based survey 4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice 4.6. Sample size 4.7. Data collection 4.8. Data collection methods 4.8.1. Structured interviews 4.8.2. Self-administrated questionnaire 	 39 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41
	 4.5.2. The definitive study 4.5.3. The hospital-based survey 4.5.4. The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice 4.6. Sample size 4.7. Data collection 4.8. Data collection methods 4.8.1. Structured interviews 4.8.2. Self-administrated questionnaire 4.8.3. Cervical cancer screening 	 39 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 42

5.	Results	43
	5.1. Risk factors of VIA positivity	44
	5.2. Feasibility and acceptability of VIA test	45
	5.3. Predictors of advanced stages cervical ancer at diagnosis	45
	5.4. Characteristics of the participants in the VIA and Pap smear screening	50
	5.5. Comparison of the performance of VIA and Pap smear tests	54
	5.6. Physicians' knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening	56
6.	Discussion	59
	6.1. Risk factors of cervical cancer and feasibility of VIA screening in Khartoum in State Sudan	59
	6.2. Predictors of advanced stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis in Sudan	61
	6.3. VIA and Pap smear screening in Khartoum State, Sudan	63
	6.4. Physicians' knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening	66
7.	Limitations and strengths	69
8.	Conclusion	71
9.	Recommendations	73
10	. References	74
11.	. Appendices 1-9	99

Acknowledgements

I wish to acknowledge the following individuals for their significant contribution and involvement in my study, Professor Arja R. Aro, my principal supervisor for continuous support, guidance and motivation; Professor Eero Pukkala and Professor Vibeke Rasch, my cosupervisors, for their efforts in reviewing, revising, criticizing and commenting on manuscripts of my study. I would like also to thank Mrs. Bettina Gundolf for incessant assistance to me in different issues during the entire period of my study, including checking my mail, scanning and sending important letters, arranging and paying bills of courses, conferences and publications and compiling and printing of the PhD thesis book. I am grateful to Associate Professor Christiane Stock and Professor Annette C. Seibt; University of Applied Sciences, Hamburg in Germany for giving me a chance to participate in Australian-European Public Health Education Project and visiting Flinders University, Adelaide in Australia; here I would like to thank Associate Professor Frank and Dr. George at Public Health Institute, Flinders University, for warm welcome.

My thanks extend to all colleagues in Unit of Health Promotion Research in Esbjerg for the encouragement and wonderful time that we spent together. Finally my great gratitude to my wife Sarah, my son Nabil and my daughter Eba for their support and patience during the study.

Abstract

Background: Cervical cancer is one of the leading causes of death for middle-aged women in the developing world, yet it is almost completely preventable if precancerous lesions are identified and treated in a timely manner. There are different methods for control and prevention of cervical cancer which include conventional cytology (Pap smear), liquid-based cytology, human papillomavirus (HPV) screening, and vaccination against HPV. Cytology-based and HPV screening method are hard to be implemented in developing countries. Therefore there is an increased interest in the use of visual screening by use of acetic acid (VIA) test to identify cervical cancer in developing countries.

The general aim of the study was to determine feasibility and acceptability of VIA screening method in a primary health centers in Khartoum, Sudan. The specific aims were: (i) to study risk factors of VIA positivity; (ii) to compare performance of VIA and Pap smear test in detection of cervical cancer;(iii) to investigate predictors of cervical cancer being at advanced stage at diagnosis; and (iv) to assess knowledge and practice of physicians on cervical cancer screening in Sudan.

Materials and Methods: Descriptive cross-sectional surveys were conducted in four consecutive phases during the study period. In the first phase a pilot study was undertaken to study cervical cancer risk factors. At the same time data were collected from the cancer registry unit to determine predictors of different stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis. In the second phase a definitive study was carried out to determine the performance of VIA test compared to Pap smear, and in the third phase a survey was conducted to assess knowledge and practice of physicians about cervical cancer screening. Data were collected from the target study populations by using different methods: semi- structured questionnaire inquiring demographic, reproductive factors and other risk factors. VIA and conventional Pap smear methods were used to screen the participating women, followed by colposcopy and biopsy for confirmation of the positive results. Further, a self-administered questionnaire was used to collect data from physicians about their knowledge and practices of cervical cancer screening. Completed data of diagnosed women with cervical cancer in year 2007 were obtained from the cancer registry unit

at Radiation and Isotopes Center in Khartoum and analyzed to determine predictors of different stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis.

Data were analyzed by STATA Version 9.2 Stata Corp, Texas USA. Descriptive statistics, *t*-test and Chi square test were used to detect any significant difference between continuous and categorical variables. Performance of VIA and Pap smear tests was assessed by sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values. The relationship between predictor variables and cervical cancer stages at diagnosis was then examined by logistic regression. *P* value, odds ratio (OR) and 95% confidence interval (CI) were reported.

Results: In the pilot study asymptomatic women (n=100) were recruited for the study and screened for cervical cancer by VIA test. The study revealed that 16% of screened women had VIA positive test result. Statistically significant associations were observed between being positive with VIA test and the following variables: uterine cervix laceration (OR18.6; 95% CI: 4.64–74.8), assisted vaginal delivery (OR 13.2; 95% CI: 2.95–54.9), parity (OR 5.78; 95% CI: 1.41–23.7), female genital mutilation (OR 4.78; 95% CI: 1.13–20.1), and episiotomy (OR 5.25; 95% CI: 1.15–23.8).

Data of 197 women diagnosed with different stages of cervical cancer showed that there was an association between older age and advanced stage at diagnosis of cervical cancer (OR1.03, 95% CI: 1.01–1.05), African ethnicity (OR 1.76, 95% CI: 1.01–3.05), living in a rural area (OR: 1.13, 95% CI: 1.78–5.50). In addition, being uninsured was associated with an almost eight-fold increased odds (OR: 7.7, 95% CI: 3.76–15.4).

In the definitive study of a large sample size (n=1250) asymptomatic women living in the study area during the year 2009-2010 took part. The recruitment and response rates were high 79% (985/1250) and 95% (934/985), respectively. All eligible women were screened by VIA and Pap smear followed by colposcopy and biopsy for positive cases. The tests identified altogether12.7% (119/934) positive women, VIA significantly more than Pap smear (7.6% versus 5.1%; p=0.004). There was an overlap between VIA and Pap smear in positive results of 20.2% (24/119) of all positive women. Colposcopy and biopsy of positive women confirmed that 73.9% (88/119) were positive for intraepithelial cervical neoplasia (CIN). VIA had higher sensitivity than Pap smear (57.7% versus 30.8%) respectively. Out of 88 confirmed positive cases, 25% (22/88) cases were invasive cervical cancer in stage 1, of which 19(21.6%) versus 3(3.4%); p=0.001) were detected by VIA and Pap smear respectively. Parallel result of

sensitivity and specificity of VIA and Pap test was 69.4 % 95% respectively. The parallel tests have high sensitivity compared to each test individually, but parallel specificity of both tests is lower compared to specificity of each test independently.

A cross-sectional survey of physicians (n=230) revealed that 83% of physicians perceived cervical cancer as a major health problem in Sudan, and 62% of all physicians stated that this cancer can be tackled by diagnosis and treatment, 80% identified that the solution can be by initiation of cervical cancer screening program, while 43% claimed that this cancer can be prevented by vaccination of the women against HPV.

Conclusion: The study findings showed that women who had uterine cervix laceration, assisted vaginal delivery, female genital mutilation, or episiotomy were more at risk for being VIA positive. The result of screening revealed that VIA had higher sensitivity than Pap smear. VIA is useful, feasible and acceptable cervical cancer screening method in a primary health care setting in Khartoum State in Sudan for screening of cervical cancer, but positive results need to be confirmed by colposcopy and biopsy. Women with cervical cancer who are elderly, not covered by health insurance, who are of African ethnicity, and living in a rural area, are more likely to be diagnosed at an advanced stage of cervical cancer in Sudan. These women should be targeted for cervical cancer screening and to have health insurance. Future implementation of cervical cancer screening programme can benefit from the adequate knowledge and practice of physicians on cervical cancer. More efforts are needed to develop strategies for promotion of cancer prevention methods in continuous medical education.

Keywords: Cervical cancer, risk factors, VIA, Pap smear, screening, feasibility, Khartoum, Sudan

Abbreviations

ASIR	Age standardized incidence rate
CFR	Case fatality rate
CI	Confidence Interval
CIN	Cervical intraepithelial neoplasm
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DVI	Direct visual inspection
EMRO	Eastern Mediterranean Regional Office
FIGO	International Federation of Obstetrics and Gynecology
IARC	International Agency on Research for Cancer
HLA	Human lymphocyte antigen
HPV	Human Papillomavirus
OR	Odd ratio
RICK	Radiation and Isotopes Center in Khartoum
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
Pap	Papanicolaou
PPV	Positive Predictive Value
NPP	Negative Predictive Value
SCJ	Squamo-columnar junction
VIA	Visual inspection with used of acetic acid
VIAM	Visual inspection with use of acetic acid with low-level magnification
WHO	World Health Organization

List of Orignal Publications

- Ahmed Ibrahim; Vibeke Rasch; Eero Pukkala; Arja R Aro. Cervical cancer risk factors and feasibility of visual inspection with acetic acid screening in Sudan. International Journal of Women's Health 2011, 3:117-122.
- Ahmed Ibrahim; Vibeke Rasch; Eero Pukkala; Arja R Aro. Predictors of cervical cancer being at an advanced stage at diagnosis in Sudan. International Journal of Women's Health 2011; 3:385-389.
- 3. Ahmed Ibrahim; Eero Pukkala; Rasch V; Arja R Aro. Cervical cancer screening in primary health care setting in Sudan: a comparative study of visual inspection with acetic acid and Pap smear. International Journal of Women's Health 2012; 4:67-73.
- 4. Ahmed Ibrahim; Vibeke Rasch; Eero Pukkala; Arja R Aro. Physicians' knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening in Khartoum, State, Sudan.(*submitted*)

N.B: The original publications are included with the permission of the publisher (Appendix 11.7)

1. Background

1.1. Global Burden of Cervical Cancer

Cervical cancer is the most common cancer in women in sub-Saharan Africa and is a leading cause of death in women in Southern Africa. The disease is a prime example of global inequality in health. Mortality from cervical cancer in developed countries is substantially lower than in developing nations because of the availability of prevention, early detection, and treatment.¹ Cervical cancer is the third most common cancer in women, and the seventh overall, with an estimated 530 000 new cases in 2008. More than 85% of the global burden of cervical cancer occurs in developing countries, where it accounts for 13% of all female cancers. High-risk regions are Eastern and Western Africa (ASR greater than 30 per 100,000), Southern Africa (26.8 per 100,000), South-Central Asia (24.6 per 100,000), South America and Middle Africa (ASRs 23.9 and 23.0 per 100,000 respectively). Rates are lowest in Western Asia, Northern America and Australia/New Zealand (ASRs less than 6 per 100, 00). Cervical cancer remains the most common cancer in women only in Eastern Africa, South-Central Asia and Melanesia.²

Overall, a proportional prevalence rate of cervical cancer was 52%, and cervical cancer was responsible for 275,000 deaths in 2008, about 88% of which occur in developing countries: 53,000 in Africa, 31 700 in Latin America and the Caribbean, and 159.800 in Asia.² Table1shows cases, deaths and 5-year prevalence of cervical cancer by regions.² According to the recent data, approximately 85% of new cases of cervical cancer occur in developing countries.³ Approximately 80%-90% cervical cancer cases in developing countries occur among women age 35 and older. Cervical cancer progresses slowly from precancerous lesion to advanced cancer. Globally the incidence of the cancer is very low in women under age of

25 years. However, the incidence increases at age of 35 to 40 years and reaches the maximum in women in their 50s and 60s.⁴

Estimated numbers (thousands)	Cases	%	Deaths	%	5-year prevalence	%
More developed regions	76	14.3	32	11.6	266	17.1
Less developed regions	453	85.5	242	88.0	1288	82.8
WHO Africa region (AFRO)	75	14.2	50	18.2	194	12.5
WHO America region (PAHO)	80	15.1	36	13.1	270	17.4
WHO East Mediterranean region(EMRO)	18	3.4	11	4.0	52	3.3
WHO Europe region (EURO)	61	11.5	28	10.2	206	13.2
WHO South-East Asia region (SEARO)	188	35.5	102	37.1	498	32.0
WHO Western Pacific region (WPRO)	105	19.8	46	16.7	332	21.4
IARC membership (22 countries)	193	36.4	96	34.9	546	35.1
United States of America	11	2.1	3	1.1	40	2.6
China	75	14.2	33	12.0	232	14.9
India	134	25.3	72	26.2	338	21.7
European Union (EU-27)	31	5.8	13	4.7	106	6.8
World	530	100	275	100	1555	100

Table 1: Estimated cases, deaths and 5-year prevalence of cervical cancer²

This table is Adapted from Globocan2008² with some modifications

The cumulative risk of developing risk of developing cervical cancer throughout the life reflects high risk in developing countries and low in developed countries and reveals a high worldwide discrepancy (Figure 1). Generally the risk estimates correlation with the existing organized screening programs. The lifetime risk of developing cervical cancer was observed to be low in more developed countries.²

1.2. Burden of cervical cancer in Africa

A lack of precise information about cancer magnitude in the Africa due to limited cancer registries masks the picture of the cancer problem in this continent. Therefore the burden of disease is frequency estimated based on average data from neighboring countries (Figure1).Cervical cancer is the major cancer among the women in Africa followed by breast cancer.



Fig.1: Cumulative risk of developing cervical cancer by regions, age 0-60 years $^{\rm 2}$

Table 2: Cases, deaths and case fatality rate of cervical cancer in Africa by region²

Region	Cases	%	Deaths	%	CFR
Eastern Africa Region	33,903	43.0	27,147	44.0	80.1
Northern Africa Region	8201	10.4	6588	10.7	80.3
Middle Africa Region	8201	10.4	6687	10.8	81.5
Western Africa Region	20,919	26.5	16,793	27.2	80.3
Southern Africa Region	7698	9.8	4455	7.2	57.9
Africa	78,922	100	61,670	100	78.1

Table3: Cervical cancer: cases, deaths and case fatality rate (CFR) by region and country $^{\rm 2}$

Region/Country	Cases	Deaths	CFR
Eastern Africa Region	33,903	27,147	80.1
Burundi	899	722	80.3
Comoros	97	79	81.4
Djibouti	113	90	79.6
Eritrea	548	438	79.9
Ethiopia	7,619	6,081	79.8
Kenya	2,619	2,111	80.6
Madagascar	2,238	1,795	80.2
Malawi	1,766	1,405	79.6
Mauritius	111	61	55.0
Mozambique	2,058	1,654	80.4
Rwanda	1,087	878	80.8
Somalia	1,134	906	79.9
Tanzania	7,515	6,009	80.0
Uganda*	2,429	1,932	79.5

Zambia	1,650	1,340	81.2
Zimbabwe*	1,817	1,492	82.1
Northern Africa Region	8,201	,588	80.3
Algeria*	1,726	1,391	80.6
Egypt*	2,713	2,178	80.3
Libya	218	175	80.3
Morocco	1,550	1,247	80.5
Sudan	1,664	1,354	81.4
Tunisia*	284	229	80.6
Middle Africa Region	8,201	6,687	81.5
Angola	1,158	926	80.0
Cameroon	1,759	1,419	80.7
Central Africa Republic	374	306	81.8
Chad	681	555	81.5
Congo Brazzaville*	303	242	79.9
-			
Congo	3,709	3,058	82.4
Equatorial Guinea	45	37	82.2
Gabon	164	135	82.3
Southern Africa Region	7,698	4,455	57.9
Botswana	156	126	80.8
Lesotho	479	391	81.6
Namibia	133	109	82.0
Southern Africa Republic	6,742	3,681	54.6
Swaziland	186	150	80.6
Western Africa Region	20,919	16,793	80.3
Benin	561	448	79.9
Burkina Faso	921	724	78.6
Cape Verde	47	38	80.9
Cote d'Ivoire	1,497	1,192	79.6
Gambia	157	24	79.0
Ghana	1,958	1,572	80.3
Guinea Bissau	124	99	79.8
Guinea	1,444	1,138	78.8
Liberia	320	256	80.0
Mali*	1,336	1,076	80.5
Mauritania	259	209	80.7
Nigeria	9,922	8,030	80.9
Niger	679	532	78.4
Senegal		640	79.6
Senegal Sierra Leone	804 452	640 362	79.6 80.1

*Country has a population-based cancer registry

Table 2 demonstrates cases, deaths and case fatality rate of cervical cancer in African regions. The highest case load of cervical cancer is in the eastern Africa region (43%) and lowest in the western Africa region (9.8%). The frequency of cervical cancer death rate is also proportionally higher in the eastern Africa region and lower in the western Africa region; 44% and 7.2% respectively. Table 3 shows cervical cancer cases, deaths and case fatality rate by region and country. In this table approximately there are equal proportions of CFR across all African regions and countries (79%-81%) except in the southern African region and the Southern African Republic, where CFR is the lowest 57.9% and 54.6% respectively.

1.3. Etiology and risk factors

The major risk factor for cervical cancer is infection with human papillomavirus (HPV). The most common HPV types in patients, in descending order of frequency, were types 16, 18, 45, 31, 33, 52, 58, and 35. Munoz et al 5 wrote in their abstract: For studies using the GP5+/6+ primer, it found that the pooled odds ratio for cervical cancer associated with the presence of any HPV was 158.2 (95 % confidence interval, 113.4 to 220.6). The odds ratios were over 45 for the most common and least common HPV types. Fifteen HPV types were classified as highrisk types (16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 68, 73, and 82); three were classified as probable high-risk types (26, 53, and 66); and 12 were classified as low-risk types (6, 11, 40, 42, 43, 44, 54, 61, 70, 72, 81, and CP6108). There was good agreement between the epidemiological classification and the classification based on phylogenetic grouping. The infection with HPV genotypes has geographical variation. In the United States, HPV-16 was the most common type, but HPV-58 was the second most prevalent in Mexican population.⁶ In Spain 75% of screened women was sero-positive for HPV-58.7 HPV-58 was the second most common genotype in Japan.⁸ In China the prevalence of HPV-58 was 24%.⁹ In Paraguay, HPV-58 was detected in 2.7% of cervical carcinomas.¹⁰ In Brazil prevalence rates of HPV-16, HPV-58, HPV-31 and HPV-18 were 49%, 13, 12% and 4.5% respectively.¹¹ The association between cervical cancer and high risk oncogenic types of HPV is clearly demonstrated.¹² Women with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia III and invasive cervical cancer have high prevalence of HPV-16. HPV-18.¹³ Lee- Wen et al reported that HPV-18 was present more frequently in (84.6%) adenocarcinomas and adenosquamous carcinomas.¹⁴ In Mali, HPV DNA was identified in 97% of cervical cancer cases, and HPV types 16, 18, and 31 were detected in 60% of cases and 45% of controls.¹⁵ Cervical cancer risk is significantly associated with multi-parity. It was 5.1 fold for women with 14 pregnancies or more.¹⁶ In Mali, risk factor of cervical cancer for parity of >10 was 4.8 fold compared to parity of <5 children.¹⁵ Increased number of pregnancies and younger age of having the first child is significantly associated with the risk of cervical cancer.¹⁶ Infertility, intrauterine device use and vaginal deliveries were associated with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia in American Indian women.¹⁷ Long duration smoking (20 or more years) was associated with a two-fold increase in the risk of squamous cell carcinoma, but smoking was not associated with the risk of adenocarcinoma.¹⁸Long-term use of oral contraceptives could be a co-factor that increases risk of cervical carcinoma by up to four-fold in women who are positive for cervical HPV.¹⁹ Cervical cancer incidence rates have been observed to vary between different socio-economic groups, and the importance of these factors may vary between different geographical regions.²⁰

There is also genetic risk for cervical cancer; evidence revealed that familial clustering of cervical cancer and its precursor forms.²¹⁻²² Genetic susceptibility to cervical cancer is related to HLA class II. HLA, B7 and DQB1 are positively associated with cervical neoplasia while DRB1 is negatively associated with disease.²³

1.4. Preventive factors

Use of barrier methods of contraception is associated with a reduced the risk of cervical cancer.²⁴ Males' circumcision is associated with a reduced risk of penile HPV infection among males and reduced risk of cervical cancer among their female partners.²⁵ Vaginal spermicidal are effective in preventing cervical cancer, which may be due to antiviral action.²⁶ A systematic review of evidence showed a possible protective factor of diet that contains fruits, vegetables, and some of bioactive components such as vitamins C and E, and the carotenoids. Its protective effect is against HPV persistence.²⁷

1.5. Pathogenesis of cervical cancer

The normal cervix is covered on its outer surface by a non-keratinizing, stratified squamous epithelium, which is continuous below with the squamous epithelium lining the vagina, and above abuts onto the mucus secreting columnar epithelium lining the endocervical canal and its associated crypts. The junction between the two epithelia normally coincides with the external os, but this is not a constant relation. At puberty, in pregnancy and in some steroid contraceptive users, changes in the size and shape of the cervix result in the squamo-columnar junction (SCJ) being carried out on to the anatomical ectocervix.²⁸

There are two primary histologic abnormalities accounting for the majority of cervical cancer, squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) and adenocarcinoma. The majority of cervical cancer cases (>70%) are SCC, which is thought to arise from the transformation zone of the cervix.^{29, 30}

SCC develops from the transformation zone, which locates at the junction between the squamous and columnar cells of the cervix (squamo-columnar junction), which migrates from the exocervix to the distal endocervical canal with advancing age.³¹ The second type of cervical cancer is adenocarcinoma, which develops from the mucus-producing cells of the endocervix, accounts for approximately 18 percent of cervical carcinomas. The remainders of cervical carcinomas are adenosquamous (4%) and other carcinomas (5%) or malignancies (1.5%).³¹

The primary precancerous lesion is known cervical intraepithelial neoplasm (CIN) and it is classified into three types: CIN1 corresponds to mild dysplasia, CIN2 to moderate dysplasia, and CIN3 which includes severe dysplasia, carcinoma in situ and invasive carcinomas develop. Bethesda system is designed to provide simplification of cytological diagnoses. In this system, lesions with CIN1 are classified as low-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions

(LSIL) and lesions with CIN2 or CIN3 are combined as high-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions.^{32, 33, 34}

The natural history of CIN indicates that cervical cancer does not develop suddenly and is preceded by precancerous changes of the cervix; this was reported in several studies. Holowaty et al ³⁵ reported that both mild and moderate dysplasia were more likely to regress than to progress. The risk of progression from mild to severe dysplasia or worse was only 1% per year, but the risk of progression from moderate dysplasia was 16% within 2 years and 25% within 5 years. Most of the excess risk of cervical cancer for severe and moderate dysplasia occurred within 2 years of the initial dysplastic smear. After 2 years, in comparison with mild dysplasia, the relative risks for progression from severe or moderate dysplasia to cervical cancer in situ or worse was 4.2 and 2.5 respectively.³¹ In another study by McCredie et al reported that the rate of progression of CIN3 to cancer was estimated as 31.3 percent in 30 years. This rate was determined using retrospective data from clinical study in New Zealand between 1965 and 1974 that left a number of women with CIN3 disease incompletely treated or untreated.³⁶

It is also recognized that higher grade lesions of CIN 2 and CIN 3 are more likely to progress to invasive carcinoma and are usually treated without unjustified delay.⁵ When cervical cancer is detected by screening in early micro- invasive cervical cancer stage and confirmed by directed excision biopsy, such a finding has a low risk of metastatic disease and therefore it can be easily treated with a good outcome. If cervical cancer is diagnosed in advanced stages, treatment in such cases is very difficult with very poor outcome.^{37, 38, 39}

2. Prevention and control of cervical cancer

Different methods of cervical cancer prevention of control have been developed and implemented worldwide. These methods include early diagnosis and treatment of precancerous lesions has led to a significant reduction in the burden of the disease. Screening for precancerous lesions can be done in several ways including, cervical cytology (Pap smear), and visual inspection of the cervix with acetic acid [VIA] or testing for HPV DNA. Each of these methods has specific advantages, disadvantages and health systems requirements that countries should consider when planning screening programmes. Vaccinating girls and women before sexual debut, and therefore before exposure to HPV infection, provides an excellent opportunity to decrease the incidence of cervical cancer over time. Increasing awareness of women about risk of cervical cancer and of benefits of screening programme is crucial in prevention of the disease.

2.1. Screening: definition and principles

Screening is defined as a procedure used to identify specified diseases or particular condition among asymptomatic individuals. In contrast, diagnostics is defined as application of variety of tests to symptomatic individuals who actively seek health-care services to identify the cause of their symptoms.⁴⁰ The distinction between screening and a diagnostic test is whether the test is offered without individual consideration.⁴¹ Screening tests are applied to large populations, therefore they should be relatively inexpensive, convenient, painless and safe.⁴² For this reason they often have higher margins of error and are less accurate than diagnostic tests.

The sensitivity of screening test is a measure of how good the test is at identifying individuals with a given disease. Sensitivity is defined as proportion of persons with a given disease who are screened as positive.⁴³ The screening result is true positive when the screening result is positive and the person has the disease. The screening result is false positive when the screening result is positive but the person does not have the disease.

Figure (2) demonstrates the relationship between screening tests parameters and screened disease and formulae for calculating parameters of screening tests.

The diagnostic tests should have very high sensitivity to detect the disease, whereas sensitivity and specificity are balance between each other to detect people with and without likelihood of disease and affordable costs.

Fig 2: Parameters of Screening Test

	Disease present	Disease absent	
Positive	True positive (A)	False positive (B)	
Negative	False negative (C)	True negative (D)	
		Positive True positive (A)	Positive True positive (A) False positive (B)

Sensitivity = proportion of patients with disease in whom the finding is positive =A/A+C

Specificity = proportion of those without the disease in whom the test is negative =D/D+C

Positive predictive value = probability of disease in subjects with a positive test result= A/A+B

Negative predictive value=probability of absence of the disease in subjects with a negative test result= A/A+B

The specificity of the screening test is a measure of how good the test is at identifying unaffected subjects. Specificity is defined as the proportion of individuals without the disease who get a negative screening test result.⁴⁴ The screening result is true negative when the screening test is negative and the person does not have the disease and, the screening test is false negative when the screening test is negative but the person has the condition.

Sensitivity and specificity are inversely related to each other. When sensitivity is increased, more persons with the disease are detected but also more persons who do not have the disease receive a positive screening result which is considered as false positive.

Positive and negative predictive values depend not only on the sensitivity and specificity of screening test but also on the prevalence of screened condition. The positive predictive value is probability of the disease in the subjects with positive result. The positive predictive value is higher for common disease than for rarer diseases. The significance of a positive predictive value depends very much on the consequence of a positive test. If it simply is followed by repetition of the screening test, the low positive predictive value might be well acceptable. If it is followed by a potentially harmful diagnostic examination it is important to achieve a high predictive value.⁴³ To be considered effective, a screening test must satisfy the requirements of efficacy and effectiveness of early detection. Efficacy of screening means that the test must be able to detect the target condition earlier that it would be without screening and with sufficient accuracy to avoid producing large number of false - positive and false -negative results. Effectiveness of early detection means that persons with disease who are detected early should have a better clinical outcome than those who are detected without screening.⁴⁵ In offering screening service for large number of symptomfree persons, and before starting the screening programme, very firm evidence is required to confirm that early diagnosis and any subsequent treatment will be better without harm. The possible harms can be in form of false positive screening test result, a wrong diagnosis, treatment which may do more harm than good, labeling people and false-negative findings that give false assurance. ⁴⁶ False positive findings cause anxiety for healthy people, result in exposure of screened people to further examination, which may have risks. 42,44 Screening test has some psychological and social harms on screened women; these involve

anticipated discomfort or perception of adverse effects of screening test; unpleasant interactions with health care workers, anxiety over the results of a screening test implications of a positive screening test, and consequences of being labeled as sick or at risk of cervical cancer.⁴⁵ The result of screening test has different impacts on the screened people. People with a true positive finding and for whom the death is postponed, largely benefit from screening, but the benefit for those who have true positive finding but for whom death is not postponed, the value of screening is disputable. A false positive result causes moderate adverse effect, while false negative result causes minute undesirable effect and the true negative result has questionable value.⁴² The objective of screening programmes is to reduce morbidity and mortality, and to improve the quality of life in the population.⁴¹

The criteria of screening programme, conditions to be screened and screening test were thoroughly described by Andermann et al ⁴⁷ as follows:

A. The Wilson- Jungner criteria for appraising the validity of a screening programme

- The condition being screened for should be an important health problem.
- The natural history of the condition should be well understood.
- There should be a detectable early stage.
- Treatment at an early stage should be of more benefit than at a later stage.
- A suitable test should be devised for the early stage.
- The test should be acceptable.
- Intervals for repeating the test should be determined.
- Adequate health service provision should be made for the extra clinical workload resulting from screening.

- The risks, both physical and psychological, should be less than the benefits.
- The costs should be balanced against the benefits.

B. The criteria of screened condition

- The condition should be an important health problem.
- The epidemiology and natural history of the condition, including development from latent to declared disease, should be adequately understood and there should be a detectable risk factor, disease marker, latent period or early symptomatic stage.
- All the cost-effective primary prevention interventions should have been implemented as far as practicable.
- If the carriers of a mutation are identified as a result of screening the natural history of people with this status should be understood, including the psychological implications.

C. Criteria of screening test

- There should be a simple, safe, precise and validated screening test.
- The distribution of test values in the target population should be known and a suitable cut-off level defined and agreed.
- The test should be acceptable to the population.
- There should be an agreed policy on the further diagnostic investigation of individuals with a positive test result and on the choices available to those individuals.

If the test is for mutations the criteria used to select the subset of mutations to be covered by screening, if all possible mutations are not being tested for, should be clearly set out.

D. The treatment for screened condition

- There should be an effective treatment or intervention for patients identified through early detection, with evidence of early treatment leading to better outcomes than late treatment.
- There should be agreed evidence-based policies covering which individuals should be offered treatment and the appropriate treatment to be offered.
- Clinical management of the condition and patient outcomes should be optimized in all healthcare providers prior to participation in a screening programme.

2.2. Criteria of screening programme

UK National Screening Committee published the following criteria for screening programme.⁴⁸

- There should be evidence from high-quality randomized controlled trials that the screening programme is effective in reducing mortality or morbidity. Where screening is aimed solely at providing information to allow the person being screened to make an informed choice, there must be evidence from high-quality trials that the test accurately measures risk. The information that is provided about the test and its outcome must be of value and readily understood by the individual being screened.
- There should be evidence that the complete screening programme is clinically, socially and ethically acceptable to health professionals and the public.
- The benefit from the screening programme should outweigh the physical and psychological harm (caused by the test, diagnostic procedures and treatment).

- The opportunity cost of the screening programme (including testing, diagnosis and treatment, administration, training and quality assurance) should be economically balanced in relation to expenditure on medical care as a whole (i.e. value for money).
- There should be a plan for managing and monitoring the screening programme and an agreed set of quality assurance standards.
- Adequate staffing and facilities for testing, diagnosis, treatment, and programme management should be available prior to the commencement of the screening programme.
- All other options for managing the condition should have been considered (for example, improving treatment and providing other services), to ensure that no more cost-effective intervention could be introduced or current interventions increased within the resources available.
- Evidence-based information, explaining the consequences of testing, investigation, and treatment, should be made available to potential participants to assist them in making an informed choice.
- Public pressure for widening the eligibility criteria for reducing the screening interval, and for increasing the sensitivity of the testing process, should be anticipated. Decisions about these parameters should be scientifically justifiable to the public.
- If screening is for a mutation, the programme should be acceptable to people identified as carriers and to other family members.

2.3. Impact of screening programmes on morbidity and mortality of cervical cancer

Screening programmes for cervical cancer were introduced in the 1950s and 1960s in many developed countries, especially in Nordic countries. Pap smear test has been used in these programmes to identify the presence of precursor lesions by using cytological investigation. Effectiveness of established screening programmes has been evaluated by observational studies and incidence and mortality rates of cervical cancer from cancer registries and mortality registers.⁴⁹ Cervical cancer incidence and mortality rates have significantly decreased in these countries due to implementation of screening programme. Time trends in mortality from cervical cancer in Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway, and Sweden since the early 1950s were investigated in relation to the extent and intensity of organised screening programmes in these countries. In all five countries the cumulative mortality rates (0-74 years) fell between 1965 and 1982. In Iceland, where the nationwide programme has the widest target age range, the fall in mortality was greatest (80%). Finland and Sweden have nationwide programmes also; the mortality fell by 50% and 34%, respectively. In Denmark, where about 40% of the population is covered by organised programmes, the overall mortality fell by 25%, but in Norway, with only 5% of the population covered by organised screening, the mortality fell by only 10%. The results support the conclusion that organised screening programmes have had a major impact on the reduction in mortality from cervical cancer in the Nordic countries.⁵⁰ In different counties of Denmark, incidence of cervical cancer observed high decrease in women aged 30-59 in relation to intensity of screening programme.⁵¹ In Sweden cervical cancer mortality trends in relation to age, calendar period, county and degree of screening activities in the population were analyzed and 53% reduction in cervical cancer was found and it was attributable to screening.⁵² Cohort studies have been done to estimate the risk of cervical cancer in screened and unscreened women. In British Columbia, Canada, ageadjusted relative risk for cancer in never-screened versus ever screened population was 6.53 In

Finland, the risk of developing an invasive cancer in women aged 30-59 during the national screening programme in 1963-1971 was 0.2 in screened women, compared with average incidence in all women in period before screening. In non-participated women, the risk was1.6; thus the protective effect of screening programme was 58%.⁵⁴ In Sweden, linking of population register and screening register in two counties was used to calculate incidence rate between 1968 and 1992 in relation to screening history. Overall, relative risk in ever-screened versus never-screened was 0.55, but it was lower (0.27-0.38) in the age group 40-59 years.⁵⁵ The duration of the protective effect of Pap smear screening test was shorter in women below the age of 40 years than in older women; the protective effect of the Pap test seems to be stronger for shorter intervals ⁵⁶

The burden of disease from cervical cancer is under-appreciated in many countries, and there is a poor understanding of principles of effective prevention. A key barrier to implementation of effective cervical cancer prevention activities is lack of awareness and absence of political will to address the problem.³ Research and experience has revealed that cervical cancer could be prevented when strategies and services are well-planned and well-managed and when attention is paid to programme monitoring and evaluation.⁵⁷ Many developed countries that have implemented well-organized screening and treatment programmes over the last 40 years have experienced dramatically reduced rates of cervical cancer.⁵⁸ However, in most low-resource countries where there are limited or no screening and treatment services, cervical cancer remains a leading cause of death among older women.⁵⁹

The organization of cervical cancer prevention services depends on a number of factors, including status of current services; availability of resources; choice of screening test and treatment approaches; target ages; and screening interval selected. The consensus of the World

Health Organization (WHO) is that regions with limited resources should focus on screening women between ages of 30 and 49 years at least once in lifetime, gradually expanding the programme to other age groups and then more frequent screening and ensuring that women with positive results of testing for precancerous lesion are successfully treated.⁶⁰ Screening programme should achieve high coverage of the population at risk, to screen women with an accurate test as a part of high quality services and to ensure that women with positive result test are properly managed, and attracting and recruiting a large number of women in correct age groups.⁶¹

Follow-up of screened women can be performed in different time intervals. Screening every three or five years has almost as great impact as screening every year. Pap smear screening every three to five years with appropriate follow-up can reduce cervical cancer incidence by up to 80%.⁶² Mathematical models on the impact of different types of screening programmes in South Africa suggest that if it were possible to provide a two-visit programme, in which all women receive an once-in-a-life Pap smear and follow-up with colposcopy and treatment, 19% reduction in cervical cancer would result.⁶³ Single-visit approaches using HPV DNA testing or VIA screening methods were found more effective and less expensive, once-in-a-lifetime screens using such approaches would reduce life-time cervical cancer risk by between 26% and 30%, compared with no screening. In Thailand, it was estimated that screening every five years would reduce cervical cancer incidence by 11% if cytology were used, by 20% if HPV testing was used and by 31% if VIA screening method was used.⁶⁴ In India, use of single round of VIA screening method resulted in a significant 25% reduction in cervical cancer mortality in the intervention group compared to the control group. This finding indicates that VIA is a

simple and effective method to prevent cervical cancer and death among deprived populations in developing and developed countries.⁶⁵

2.4. Cervical cancer screening methods

Cervical cancer screening is a way of preventing cervical cancer from developing, and diagnosing the disease at an early pre-cancerous stage. Different methods are commonly used to which include:

2.4.1. Cytology screening test

Although the efficacy of cytology screening has never been established by randomized trials, it is commonly agreed that it has been effective in reducing the incidence of and mortality from cervical cancer in developed countries.^{66,67} Well-organized programmes have shown the greatest effect, while using fewer resources than the unorganized programmes.⁶⁸ However, in all countries that think about introducing screening, this should be set within the context of planning nation-wide programme, and with full attention to programmatic issues.⁶⁹ Data from the International Agency on Research for Cancer (IARC) on cancer mortality proved major reductions in cervical cancer mortality in the Nordic countries that implemented organized programmes in the 1960s, and in United States of America and Canada where major efforts were made to encourage screening in the 1960s, though as yet organized programmes are not in place in North America. In the United Kingdom a major effort was started in 1988 to initiate organized programmes, and a substantial reduction in cervix cancer mortality is observed.⁷⁰ On the contrary, in the majority of developing countries screening reveals to have had slight or no effect with the exception of the programme in Chile.⁷¹

2.4.1.1. Validity of cytology screening test

There is common consensus that cytology is a highly specific screening test, and it specificity is estimated to be in the range of 95–99%.⁶⁹ Meta-analysis was used to estimate accuracy of Pap smear test . Several of these studies evaluated cytology cross-sectionally as a diagnostic test, rather than as a screening test. The cross-sectional studies of this meta-analysis included several studies suffering from verification bias. A few studies have assessed sensitivity of cytology longitudinally, using cancer as the endpoint. All were conducted several years ago in developed countries with high quality laboratories and they produced estimates of sensitivity ranging from 60% to 90%.^{72,73}

Poor sensitivity in the laboratory will be compounded if adequate smears are not taken, as there are two components of false negatives, those that were caused by poor smear-taking, and those that were caused by laboratory error.⁷⁴ Cytology also suffers from relatively low reproducibility.^{75,76} To reduce the impact of these deficiencies, there are many essential elements for successful cytology-based screening programmes.

2.4.1.2. Prioritization of age group to be screened

The priority age group to be screened should be defined by the age-related incidence of invasive cancer of the cervix in the country, not on the basis of the percentage distribution by age of clinically detected cases of cancer in the country. In most countries, it will be found that the majority of smears are being performed on young women, who are at low risk of presenting with invasive cancer within the next five years. Almost invariably it will be determined that the priority age group for initial screening is 35–54 years.⁶⁹

2.4.1.3. Adequacy, fixation and preparation of Pap smear

Major causes of false negative results are insufficient collection of smear material from the transformation zone and inadequate preparation, fixation and processing of the smear.^{75, 76} Use of spatula, combination of the spatula and endocervical brush allow adequate collection

of the target zone for preparation of conventional smears. The use of spatula or cotton tip applicator alone should be avoided.^{77, 78} The speed of fixation is very important (the time between spread of material on the glass and fixation should be minimized to a few seconds). Fixation with alcohol has been shown in field circumstances to be adequate. Commercial fixative sprays are an alternative, but are more expensive. Smear-takers also need sufficient training. Several illustrated guidelines are available and are very useful tools.^{79,80} The laboratory should introduce a mechanism to monitor the proportion of inadequate smears submitted by the individual smear-takers. Those with >10% inadequate smears should undergo hands-on retraining in smear taking.⁶⁹

2.4.1.4. Efficiency and quality of laboratory services

High quality laboratory services are essential to effective cytology screening. If it is possible to solve transport problems, the greater the centralization of such services the more efficient the laboratory will be. In small countries, this could imply a single central laboratory. In large countries, several regional laboratories will be required. In any case, a minimum throughput will be required to ensure adequate quality and efficiency. This minimum has been variously defined as 15–25,000 smears per annum ^{81,82}, or a work load justifying the employment of at least three technologists, who can each be expected to examine approximately 50 smears in an 8-hour day. The average time required for the interpretation of a one-slide gynecological smear by an experienced cytotechnologist is estimated to be six minutes.⁸³

2.4.1.5. Quality control of cytology reading

Quality control programmes must be introduced in all cytology laboratories. A 10% full rescreening of negative smears is ineffective and is not recommended. Rapid re-reading of 100% of negative slides is effective, but may be outside the reach of low resourced programmes. Careful evaluation of detection rates by the smear reader and special evaluation of those with rates out of line with expectation may help to identify poor performers.⁸⁴

2.4.1.6. Method to follow-up treated women

Follow-up of screened positive women should be in short period of time with smear, and with colposcopy to ensure whether the disease existed or not. Those with high-grade abnormalities should be followed annually for at least five years before they are returned to routine screening.⁶⁹

The previous WHO recommendation was that when 80% of women aged 35–40 years have been screened once, screening frequency should increase to 10-yearly and then 5-yearly for women aged 30–60 years, as resources permit.⁸¹ To date, data are not available to suggest that these recommendations should be revised. However, on the basis of modeling different approaches, it has been suggested that other intervals may be appropriate such as 5-yearly screening from the age of 35 for a total of three tests in a lifetime.⁶³ However, increasing the frequency of screening, and extending screening to younger age groups, does not compensate for deficiencies in laboratory quality or of population coverage.⁶⁹

There has been some criticism for estimate methods used by IARC study group⁸⁵, to justify relatively infrequent screening frequencies. The assumption of frequency of screening is proven by the success of the program in Finland which was based on 5-yearly cytology screening for those age 35–59 years.⁸⁶

Whatever the decision on the frequency of repeating screening, it will be necessary to actively invite women to return for screening when their next smear is due. The appropriate

mechanism will usually involve a similar mechanism to that used to invite women for their first smear.⁶⁹

2.4.1.7. Strengths and limitations of cytology test

Cervical cytology is known to reduce cervical cancer incidence and mortality, particularly in organised programmes, though in North America and some countries in Europe benefit was obtained with excessive opportunistic screening. ⁶⁹ In addition, the cytology test has the following strengths:

- Decades of experience in its use.
- High specificity.
- Lesions identified are easy to treat.
- Relatively low cost.
- Qualified manpower and laboratory resources exist in most countries.

However, there are limitations of the test. These include:

- The test is embarrassing and is difficult to comprehend in many cultures.
- Requires trained personnel.
- Smear adequacy is not intrinsically obvious. It is necessary to recall women for further tests if the smear is inadequate or for evaluation if an abnormality is suspected.
- In most laboratories only moderate sensitivity is achieved and reproducibility is poor.
- Cytology is unable to distinguish progressive disease from that destined to regress. This is true for both reported low-grade and high-grade lesions, with the probability of progression being much lower for low-grade abnormalities.

2.4.1.8. Consensus on cytology screening test

There is general consensus that cytology screening for cervical cancer has been effective in reducing the incidence and mortality from the disease in many developed countries. It is the well-organized programmes that have revealed the utmost effect, while using fewer resources than the un-organised programmes.

There is broad agreement that high quality cytology is a highly specific screening test, with estimates range of 98-99%. There is less agreement on the sensitivity of the test; cross-sectional studies have suggested sensitivity in the order of 50% in some circumstances. However, studies that have been able to assess sensitivity longitudinally have produced estimates that approximate to 75%.

The essential elements for successful cytology screening include: ⁶⁹

- Training of the relevant health care professionals, including smear takers, smears readers and programme managers.
- An agreed decision on the priority age group to be screened initially 35–54.
- Adequately taken and fixed smears; efficient and high quality laboratory services, that should preferably be centralized.
- Quality control of cytology reading; a means to rapidly transport smears to the laboratory.
- A mechanism to inform the women screened of the results of the test in an understandable form.
- A mechanism to ensure that women with an abnormal test result attend for management and treatment.
- An accepted definition of an abnormality to be treated, i.e. high grade lesions.
- A mechanism to follow-up treated women.

- A decision on the frequency of subsequent screens.
- A mechanism to invite women with negative smears for subsequent smears.

Elements that interfere with the development of successful cytology screening programmes include over-reliance upon maternal and child health services for screening, as women in their target group are generally too young, opportunistic rather than organized screening, and low coverage of the target group. Setting too low a threshold for referral for colposcopy, i.e. over-treating non-progressive disease, will lead to reduced cost-effectiveness.⁶⁹

The major advantages of cytology screening are the considerable experience accumulated worldwide in its use, and that it is so far the only established screening test for cervical cancer precursors that has been shown to reduce the incidence and mortality of the disease. However, cytology has limitations; it is incompatible with some women's beliefs, and it is impossible to abolish the disease with screening. It is important that women are not coerced into screening, nor given an overoptimistic view of its potential. New developments in cytology, such as liquid-based cytology and automated reading have advantages, but are currently out of reach of most programmes.

2.5. Visual inspection screening methods

Even though cytology screening may be feasible in middle-income countries, there are technical, human resource and financial constraints in implementing such programmes in low-income countries. In view of this, alternative methods based on visual examination of the cervix have been investigated for the control of cervical cancer in low-resource settings.⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹ The visual methods of screening include unaided visual inspection of the cervix visual inspection with 3-5% acetic acid (VIA) (synonyms: direct visual inspection (VIAM), cervico-scopy, aided visual inspection, VIA with low-level magnification (VIAM),
cervicography, and visual inspection with Lugol's iodine (VILI). Down-staging has been shown to be inaccurate in detecting disease, particularly cervical pre-cancers ⁹⁰, and is not further considered in this report. Among the visual inspection approaches, VIA has been more widely investigated for its performance characteristics (accuracy) in detecting cervical neoplasia, in various settings, and by different providers. VIA involves naked eye examination of the 3-5% acetic acid-swabbed uterine cervix without any magnification, usually by nurses and other paramedical health workers, with illumination provided by a bright light source, such as a halogen lamp. A positive test is the detection of well-defined, dull aceto-white lesions on the cervix. The objective of VIA is to detect aceto-white lesions leading to the early diagnosis of high-grade cervical intraepithelial neoplasia and early preclinical, asymptomatic invasive cancer. A major advantage with VIA is that it is a realtime screening test, as the outcome is known immediately after the administration of the test, so that further investigations/treatment can be planned and carried out during the same visit. Historically, before the advent of Pap smears and routine cytology-based screening programmes, health care providers relied on inspection of the cervix to detect abnormalities. After the 1950s, when cytology smears became the standard for cervical screening, the colposcopy initially developed in the 1930s began to be used increasingly to further investigate screen-positive women and to direct biopsies in order to confirm screening findings. Eventually, VIA was explored as an adjunct to the Pap smear to decrease the false negative rate of cytology and for more efficient identification of women for colposcopic triage. These studies, and the need for a suitable alternative for cervical cytology, led to the investigation of the accuracy and efficacy of VIA as a primary cervical screening tool. Moreover, they have provided valuable insights into the test characteristics of VIA in detecting cervical neoplasia. The results indicate that VIA is at least as sensitive

as conventional cytology in detecting high-grade lesions, but that its specificity is lower. Thus, VIA appears to be the most promising low-technology alternative to cytology.⁶⁹ VIA is currently being investigated for its efficacy in reducing incidence of and mortality from cervical cancer.

2.5.1. Current evidence on VIA test

The basic step in assessing the utility of a screening test is the determination of its test characteristics in terms of sensitivity, specificity and predictive values. Consistently low sensitivity and specificity of a given test preclude its further evaluation for reducing incidence and/or mortality from a given disease. Ottaviano and La Torre⁹¹ examined 2400 women using VIA and the colposcopy. VIA detected abnormalities in 98.4% of patients assessed colposcopically as having an abnormal transformation zone and it correctly identified 98.9% of normal cases. In a study involving 145 women attending health clinics, the reported odds ratio for a positive cytology was 6.6 if the VIA test was also positive.⁹² In a study among 2827 women, Slawson et al ⁹³ demonstrated that VIA might be helpful in reducing referrals for colposcopy. Van Le et al ⁹⁴ found that VIA resulted in an additional 15% of CIN cases being identified among cytology-negative women, but 40% of women with positive VIA underwent unnecessary colposcopy (false positives). Frisch et al ⁹⁵found that combining a negative cytology and negative VIA test resulted in a negative predictive value (NPV) of 91% greater than that obtained for cytology alone, but with some loss in positive predictive value (PPV). These studies demonstrated the potential value of VIA as a viable screening approach, but did not establish its test qualities as a primary screening method. Cecchini et al ⁹⁶ provided evidence on the accuracy of VIA. VIA was more sensitive than cytology, but less specific. Additionally, screening sequentially using VIA was more cost- effective than with cervicography. Subsequently, six published studies on

VIA as a primary screening modality has been carried out in developing countries. In the study by Megevand et al⁹⁷ in South Africa, VIA and cytology were performed in a mobile unit equipped to process smears on site. In that setting, VIA detected 65% of high-grade squamous intraepithelial lesions (HSIL) confirmed by the reference standard. In another study from South Africa, Denny et al ⁹⁸ compared performance of VIA, cytology and three other tests including HPV testing, all performed in a primary health care clinic. VIA and HPV testing were similar to cytology in their ability to detect HSIL+. Three Indian studies in the late 1990s provided additional evidence on the performance of VIA as an alternative to cytology as a primary screening test. Londhe et al ⁹⁹ studied 372 women who underwent VIA, cytology and colposcopy in a gynecology outpatients clinic. VIA identified 78% of HSIL diagnosed through colposcopy 3.5 times more than those identified via cytology. Sankaranarayanan et al. ¹⁰⁰ studied 3000 women, who had VIA and cytology provided by trained cytology technicians. The performance of both tests had sensitivity ratio of 1.05 in detecting moderate and severe dysplasia. In another study conducted by Sankaranarayanan et al in 1999 in India, nurses were trained to provide VIA and conventional cytology. About 1351 women were recruited and all recruits were subjected to both VIA and conventional cytology. VIA detected more (P < 0.001) LSIL and HSIL lesion than cytology but VIA was only 68% specific as compared to 90% of cytology.¹⁰¹ In these studies, the reference investigation by colposcopy was carried out only in test-positive women and a small proportion of test-negative women, with the result that these studies suffered from verification bias.⁷⁶ It is quite likely that sensitivity may have been over-estimated as a result of verification bias, although the extent of this bias is difficult to assess because it is a function of the true prevalence of disease in each setting.¹⁰² A study from Zimbabwe comparing VIA and cytology performed by nurses in primary health clinics was the first to

yield direct estimates of sensitivity/ specificity, because all women testing negative or positive on screening were offered the reference standard, thus avoiding verification bias.¹⁰³ In that study, the sensitivity of VIA (for HSIL +) was 1.75 times higher than cytology (76.7% versus 44.3%, respectively), whereas the specificity was 1.4 times lower (64.1% versus 90.6%). The range of estimated VIA sensitivity from the seven crosssectional studies that specifically addressed the accuracy of VIA was 66% to 96% (median 84%) ⁹⁵⁻¹⁰¹. For specificity, the range was 64% to 98% (median 82%). The positive predictive value ranged 10-20% and the negative predictive value 92-97%. The weighted mean sensitivity and specificity of VIA from these studies were 81% and 83%, respectively. Of interest, the above ranges are considerably narrower than those observed from cross-sectional cytology studies (i.e., 20-85%) over the past few decades.^{72,73} In studies where VIA was compared to cytology in the same setting, VIA performed similarly to cytology in terms of detecting high-grade lesions or cancer, but was less specific. 96-100 The addition of magnification to VIA(VIAM) does not seem to improve the accuracy of the test.⁹⁸ A useful complement to this qualitative review of the evidence on VIA to date would be a meta-analysis aimed at providing a quantitative summary measure of test performance indicators of VIA. One such analysis involving three VIA studies conducted before 1996 compared the ability of VIA, cytology and a number of other tests to identify any precancerous lesions.¹⁰⁴ VIA had a substantially higher area under the receiver operating curve (0.85) compared to cytology (0.70) in this study. Given that VIA test performance indicators (especially sensitivity) from more recent studies are generally higher than those from the three studies used in that analysis, future meta-analyses will likely provide even more convincing evidence on the test characteristics of VIA. Thus,

studies to date support the conclusion that VIA performs similarly, if not better than cytology in the detection of high-grade cervical cancer precursors.⁶⁹

2.5.2. Advantages and limitations of VIA screening test

The advantages and limitations of VIA as a screening test are presented in Table 4. Many aspects of VIA make it an attractive test for use in low-resource settings. It is a simple, inexpensive, low-technology test that requires minimal infrastructure for use. Its crosssectional sensitivity appears to be similar to cytology in detecting high-grade disease. It is possible to train workers on how to use this screening method in a short period of time (1-2 weeks). It is a real-time test in the sense that the results are available immediately, making it possible to institute further diagnostic investigations for test positive women, as well as plan and offer treatment during the same visit. The test appears to be comparable in reproducibility to other tests. VIA based screening programme may be readily integrated in the primary care level of health services. However, the low specificity of VIA may result in over-investigation and possible over-treatment in test and treat conditions. The test positivity rate varies from 10-35% in most reported and ongoing studies. Adequate training of health workers is important to reduce false-positive referrals. To date, no standard quality control procedures are available for VIA. The test essentially identifies disease in the ectocervix only when the transformation zone remains on the visually exposed part of the cervix. Since the transformation zone recedes to the endocervical canal in postmenopausal women and the test has inherent difficulties in identifying endocervical disease, VIA may be of limited use in older women. How well VIA works in an integrated service delivery model, with other competing demands for provider time, knowledge and skills, is not yet proven - most of the data are from research settings in which dedicated

providers largely perform VIA only. Performance decay over time may be an important problem to tackle.⁶⁹

Table 4: advantages and limitations of VIA test

Advantages	Limitations
 Simple and easy to be done; Low cost; Can be done in low – resource settings; Consistent across all studies in different designs; High sensitivity in detecting high grade lesion; Easy of training screeners with different medical background within days; Single visit screening and result; Safe and effective treatment. 	 Low specificity; High positive rate; Low positive predictive value; No standardized method of quality control.

2.6. Cancer situation in Sudan

Sudan is geographically situated in northern African region and belongs to Eastern Mediterranean Regional Office (EMRO) based on WHO member states. Cancer situation in Sudan has same determinants of cancer as in other African countries. Risk of getting cancer before the age of 75 year was 8.6% for the whole population; estimated number of new cancer cases per year was 21900 estimated number of cancer deaths was 16700 per year; and age-standardized rate was 81.6 per100, 000. The five most frequent cancers, were cancers of breast, non-Hodgkin lymphoma, leukemia, esophagus, and colorectum; among women cancers of breast, cervix, ovary, esophagus and non-Hodgkin lymphoma; colorectum and liver.² Current burden of invasive cervical cancer in Sudan with estimates of annual indicators and number of new cases is shown in Table 5. Incidence of cervical

cancer was estimated to be the second after breast cancer among women in Sudan (Fig. 5).

Estimated crude mortality rate of cervical cancer was 3.0 per 100,000 (Fig. 6).²

Indicator	Sudan	Northern Africa	World
Crude incidence rate	4.5	5.2	15.8
Age standardized incidence rate	7.0	6.6	15.3
Cumulative Risk (%) age 0-70 year	0.7	0.8	1.6
Annual new number of cases	923	5278	529828

Fig 5: Incidence of cervical cancer annual crude rate per 100,000 compared to other cancers among

Breast cancer]								17,3	1
Cerix uteri		4	,5							
ovary		3,8								
oesophagus		2,7								
Non-Hodgkin lymphoma		2,6								
Colorectum	2,	1								
Leukemia	2,	C								
Liver	1,5									
Thyroid	1,4									
Lip, oral cavity	1,3									
Nasophyranx	1,1									
Kideny	1,1									
Brain, nervous system	1,0									
Otherpharynx	1,0									
	0,0 2,0	4,0	6,0	8,0	10,0	12,0	14,0	16,0	18,0	20,0

women in Sudan²

There is no population–based cancer registry in Sudan, but there are two small units of hospitalbased cancer registry at Radiation and Isotope Center in Khartoum (RICK) and Cancer Institute at University of Gezira. However, the registration of cancer cases at these two units is limited to the cases which received health care at the two health care settings.



There is one specialized hospital for diagnosis and treatment of cancers in Sudan. However, there are no preventive cancer services; neither screening programmes nor education. There is no comprehensive research agenda on cancer due to scarcity of resources and competition from others health priorities

3. Aims of the study

In the absence of screening programme this study investigated different aspects of cervical cancer situation in Khartoum State: risk factors for VIA positivity; predictors of advanced stages at diagnosis; and performance of two screening tests of VIA and Pap smear. In addition, assessment of feasibility and acceptability of visual inspection with acetic acid among screened women was done. Moreover, knowledge and practice of physicians about control and preventive services of cervical cancer in the study setting were assessed.

3.1. General aim

To provide evidence-based epidemiological information about cervical cancer and to assess the feasibility of screening to help to initiate cervical cancer preventive services in Khartoum state, Sudan.

3.2. Specific aims

- 3.2.1. To study the risk factors of VIA positivity in Khartoum state, Sudan.
- 3.2.2. To determine feasibility and acceptability of visual inspection with use of acetic acid (VIA) as screening method for cervical cancer as an alternative to Pap smear in primary health care setting in Sudan.
- 3.2.3. To study predictors of diagnosis of cervical cancer at advanced stages in Sudan.
- 3.2.4. To compare sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values and histological diagnosis of positive cases of VIA and Pap smear tests.
- 3.2.5. To assess knowledge and practice of physicians about cervical cancer screening in Khartoum state, Sudan.

4. Research methods

4.1. Study area

Khartoum is the federal capital of Sudan and capital of Khartoum state. The Khartoum state situates in the northern part of Sudan in longitude lines 34.24° east, 31.53° west, and latitude lines 15.9° south and 16.45° north; with total land area of 22736 km². Total population of Khartoum state was 6409295 based on the census of 2008. About 86% of the populations live in urban area and 14% live in rural area.

Khartoum state consists of seven localities, which are Bahary, East Nile, Khartoum, Karari, Jabal Awailia, Omdurman, and Ombada (Figure.7).

Figure 7: Map of Khartoum state



According to the annual report for the year 2008 by Ministry of Health of Khartoum state the estimated total population was 6409295 with population growth rate of 3.7, and male to female ratio 1.0:1.1.The population pyramid shape is typical to that of developing countries, in which the age group less than five years represents about 14.5% of the population and the age group 60+ consists only 3.9% of the total population (Figure 8). In Khartoum state the crude birth rate was 33.7 per 1000, crude death rate 8.8 per 1000;women in childbearing age consist about 44% of total women population and fertility rate is 4.7%.



There were 28 hospitals and 156 primary health care centers in Khartoum State. Doctor-topopulation ratio was 16 per 100,000 and for nurse/midwife ratio was 4.7 per 100,000.

4.2. Study design

Descriptive, cross-sectional surveys were conducted in four consecutive phases during the study period. In the first phase a pilot study was undertaken to study risk factors of cervical cancer; in the second phase a hospital –based survey was carried out in which data were collected from the cancer registry unit to determine predictors of different stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis. In the third phase, a definitive study was carried out to determine the performance of VIA test compared to Pap smear, and in the fourth phase a survey was conducted to assess knowledge and practice of physicians about cervical cancer screening.

4.3. Study population

In the pilot study the study population was asymptomatic women living in Khartoum State in Sudan. In the second survey, the target population was women who were diagnosed with cervical cancer and registered at the cancer registry unit in Radiation and Isotopes Center in Khartoum (RICK) in the time period of January to December 2007. In the third survey, which was the definitive study, the target population was healthy women aged 25-49 years who were living in Khartoum state. In the fourth survey the target population was physicians who were working in obstetrics and gynaecologic health care service in Khartoum State.

4.4. Study subjects recruitment methods

Before the pilot study was conducted, six nurses and two supervisors were trained on prescreening counseling, data collection and VIA screening methods in a primary health care center setting by the investigator and gynecological oncology consultant from RICK. A campaign to raise public awareness about cervical cancer among the local women was performed. Posters and pamphlets were distributed to women in public places at primary health centers, shopping centers, and transport centers. A programme about cervical cancer and VIA screening methods was presented by a gynecological oncologist and investigator at the local radio broadcasting station. In addition, in the context of Friday and Sunday prayers, Imams in mosques and clerks in churches talked about cervical cancer screening and encouraged women to participate in the screening project. House-to-house visits were used to recruit participants. During the home visits, pamphlets were distributed, and women were informed about cervical cancer and about the opportunity for prevention and treatment by early detection. Healthy non-pregnant women aged 25-50 years living in Khartoum State in Sudan, who were voluntarily willing to participate in screening, were included in the study. Eligible women were given an appointment for screening at the cervical cancer screening clinic. This method was applied in the pilot study and in the definitive phase of the screening project.

4.5. Sample size and selection methods

Data about married women age 25-49 years were obtained from Statistic Department in Khartoum Ministry of Health in Khartoum state. The total number was 25200 women. Based on GLABCAN statistics for year 2008, the prevalence of cervical cancer in Sudan was 8.8%.²

Sample-size calculation

The appropriate sample size for a population-based survey for pilot study (Study No. 1) and definitive study (Study No. 3) is determined by three factors:

(i)Total number of target population

(ii)Proportion of target population from total population (P)

(iii)Non- response rate (NRR)

Description:

n= sample size

N= total target population = 25200

P = proportion of target population from total population =13.6

NRR= non- response rate accounts for women that could be either absent, not accessible, refuse to be surveyed, or any other reason that prevent survey teams from surveying a selected participant. NRR is used to correct sample size. 50% of women assumed to be non- respondent to survey. The following formula is used to calculate NRR:

NRR = 1 - 0.05 = 0.95

Sample size is calculated by using the following equation:

n = N/P x NRR

 $n=25200/13.6x \ 0.95 = 1950.$

Sample size = 1950 women

Study No.4: the investigator targets all of physicians study area who practice obstetrics and gynecology (n= 230). Sample sizes for pilot study and definitive study were predetermined by investigators based on available resources.

- **4.5.1.** The pilot study: Sample frame was prepared by listing all study target population size of 25200 married women age 25-49 years in study area. Required sample size was predetermined by investigator to be 168 women. Sampling ratio (*sampling fraction*) was calculated = target population units (N) /number of study units (n).¹⁰⁵ Participants were randomly selected from the list of 25200 women using systematic random sampling. Sample fraction was used for selection of required sample size (25200/168=150). Therefore from each 150 women one woman was randomly selected from the list. The total number of selected women was 168, of which 18 women were ineligible to participate and thus the remaining number was 150 women.
- **4.5.2.** The definitive study: A sample size of 1950 women was predetermined. Systematic sampling method was used to obtain the required sample size. Sampling ratio (sampling fraction) was calculated = sample/number of study units = (25200/1950=13). Using the systematic sampling method, one woman in 13 women was selected from the list. This assured that every woman in the target population had an equal chance to be selected. House-to-house visits were performed to all selected women (n=1950). During the visits 1250 women were accessed and they received health education about cervical cancer and how it can be prevented through regular screening. Thereafter the 1250 women were invited to attend the cervical cancer screening programme at RICK, of whom 79% (985/1250) attended screening.

- **4.5.3.** The hospital-based survey: Data from 197 women diagnosed with cancer of the cervix during the period of the 1st January 2007 to the 30thDecember 2007 were collected for the study. The data were checked for completeness. The target study variables were: age, marital status, tribe, residence area, state, health insurance status, and tumor stage at diagnosis. Tumors were classified based on Staging Classifications and Clinical Practice Guidelines for Gynecological Cancers by Federation International of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO)¹¹ which operates with four different disease stages. Stage I: where the cancer is strictly confined to the cervix; stage II where the carcinoma extends beyond the cervix, but has not extended onto the pelvic wall and involves the two thirds of upper vagina; stage III where the carcinoma has extended not to adjacent organs; and stage IV where the carcinoma has extended beyond the true pelvis and spreads into adjacent and distant organs. Staging is based on a combination of anatomical, pathological, operative, and clinical assessments.
- **4.5.4.** The survey of physicians' knowledge and practice: A list of obstetricians /gynecologist and general practitioners was obtained from a sample of size of 10 hospitals. The total number of target physicians was 230, of whom 152 (66.1%) were from governmental hospitals and 78 (33.9%) from private sector. All physicians were targeted were invited to participated in the survey. The response rate was 69.6 % (160/230).

4.6. Sample size

Different samples sizes were randomly selected from the target population based on sample size calculation of the four surveys. The obtained sample sizes were: (n=150) in the pilot

study, (n=197) in the hospital-based survey, (n=1250) in the definitive study and (n=230) in the survey of knowledge and practice among physicians.

4.7. Data collection

Data were collected from the target study populations by using different methods: semistructured questionnaire inquiring demographic, reproductive factors and other risk factors. Visual inspection with use of acetic acid (VIA) and conventional Pap smear methods were used to screen the participating women, followed by colposcopy and biopsy for confirmation of the positive results. A self–administrated questionnaire was used to collect data from physicians about their knowledge and practices of cervical cancer screening. Completed data of the diagnosed women with cervical cancer in year 2007 were obtained from the cancer registry unit at Radiation and Isotopes Center in Khartoum and analyzed to determine predictors of different stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis.

4.8. Data collection methods

Different methods were used for data collection as follows:

4.8.1. Structured interviews: The women in relation to the home visits were interviewed about their socioeconomic characteristics, reproductive history, and contraceptive use, history of sexually transmitted infections, genital mutilation, partner circumcision, episiotomy, cervical trauma, tobacco use and use of wood smoke as cosmetic in lower part of the body and other information (Questionnaire, Appendix No. 11.3)

4.8.2. Self-administrated questionnaire: A letter was sent to all selected physicians (Appendix No.12.4) together with the questionnaire (Appendix No.11.5). The questionnaire was developed and distributed to all physicians; it contained variables on job title, type of job, health care setting type, and work experience, knowledge of cervical

cancer screening methods and practice of cervical cancer screening. The questionnaire was completed by physicians and returned to the investigator.

4.8.4. Cervical cancer screening: Two screening tests were used: (a) Pap smear, in which smears were obtained from each participating woman and fixed with ethanol for 30 minutes and sent to cytologist for investigation. (b) VIA test was performed by adding 5 ml of acetic acid (vinegar) to 95 ml of distal water in a sterile kidney dish to compose 5% acetic acid. A sterile bivalve speculum was inserted into the vagina. The vagina wall and cervix were inspected for the presence of tumors and other diseases. Any mucus or discharge at the cervix was cleaned with the use of sterile cotton. Then, the squamo-columnar junction was determined and acetic acid was applied. VIA positive was defined as well-marginated, raised, opaque, aceto-white lesion at the squamo-columnar junction.²¹ VIA-positive women were referred to the oncology gynecologist at the Radiation and Isotopes Center for treatment. VIA-negative women were assured and asked to have the test repeated after five years. Women who had other diseases such as bacterial or fungal infection were also treated at the screening center. The treatment was offered free of charge. Cytology and histopathology was obtained from by laboratory by use of laboratory form (Appendix 11.6)

4.8.5. In-depth interviews: To get a detailed description of women's notion of cervical cancer and how they perceived the screening activities offered, in-depth interviews were performed with 100 women. Further, to get an understanding of feasibility and acceptability of VIA screening method for cervical cancer among screened women, a thematic interview guide was developed; the interviewer used the guide to focus the discussion, but not limit to asking only the developed questions. The individual interviews were discussed in detail with the interviewers during the data collection. This

approach was taken to incorporate the experiences gathered during the interviews, to develop and add more in-depth insight. The interviews were conducted in Arabic and transcribed into English.

4.9. Data management and statistical analyses

Data were stored and analyzed by STATA Version 9.2 Stata Corp, Texas USA. Descriptive statistics were used to analyze the demographic data and to compare the results of both screening tests. T-test was used to detect any significant difference between continuous variables. Chi squared test was used to detect any significant difference between categorical variables and positive results of VIA and Pap smear tests in the screened women in each group. Logistic regression was used to assess the predictors of advanced stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis. Sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values were compared for both screening tests. P value and 95% confidence interval are reported.

9.10. Ethical clearance

The project proposal got ethical clearance from the Department of Health Research and Committee on Human Research Ethics in the Khartoum state (Appendix11.8). All recruited participants were informed about the objectives of the research and importance of cervical cancer screening. Informed consent was obtained by using specific form (Appendix.11.2). Women who had negative test were assured and those who had positive screening test in either or both screening tests were treated and those needing further management were referred to Isotopes and Radiation Center in Khartoum. The treatment was offered to all participants free of charge. Participants' information was handled with high confidentiality.

5. Results

5.1. Risk factors of VIA positivity (*Pilot study*)

One hundred and fifty women aged 25–50 years were invited to participate in the cervical cancer screening project, and 100 women attended the screening clinic (response rate of 67%). Table 6 shows the characteristics of the subjects. The mean age was 35 years, 36% had no education, and 33% were employed. Sixty-four percent of the participating women had had genital mutilation. Sixty percent were parous, 80% of them had spontaneous vaginal delivery, 62% were episiotomized, 12% had laceration and 30% of the screened women used contraceptive methods.

Table 7 describes the association between risk factors and positivity of VIA. A highly statistically significant association was observed between VIA positive and uterine cervix laceration (OR 18.6, 95% CI: 3.2-107.9; p=0.001); assisted vaginal delivery was also strongly related to positive VIA (OR 14; 95% CI: 3.2-61.1; p=0.0004). Risk of VIA positivity was significantly higher among parous than among nulliparous women (OR 5.8; 95% CI: 1.2–27.0; p=0.02). Moreover, this study showed that there was a no association between a positive VIA result and female genital mutilation (OR 0.7; 95% CI: 0.1-3.8, p=0.7). Furthermore, the results showed a statistically significant association between episiotomy and a positive VIA results (OR 5.0; 95% CI: 1.2–25.1; p = 0.04). All these associations remained statistically significant after adjusting for other factors, including age, educational level, and employment, and potential confounding factors such as smoking, number of sexual partners, and use of contraceptive methods.

No statistically significant findings were found for male partner circumcision, use of contraception method, or use of cosmetic smoking in the lower part of the body. This study revealed a high proportion of accessibility to the screening method. About 98% of screened women were satisfied with their decision to be screened.

5.2. Feasibility and acceptability of VIA test (*Pilot study*)

This study revealed a high proportion of acceptability to the screening method. About 98% of screened women were satisfied with their decision to be screened. A total of 81.6% of the participants stated that the visit to the screening clinic took less than 45 minutes; 90.8% mentioned that counseling before screening provided enough information about screening VIA test; 88.8% declared that test experience was better than expected; and 93% recommended the VIA to be performed to other women. Treatment of the confirmed cases of cervical cancer was postponed due to a lack of resources for two patients 12.5% (Table 8).

5.3. Predictors of advanced stages cervical cancer at diagnosis (Hospital-based study)

The mean age at diagnosis of the patients was 54.5 years (range from 25 to 76 years). About 70% of women in the study sample were currently married and more than half of them were living in rural area (Table 9). Health insurance rate was 27%. About 72% of women in the sample were diagnosed with invasive cervical cancer that had spread beyond the cervix. Women who were diagnosed at advanced stage of cervical cancer were older than those diagnosed at early stage (Table 10). More than half of the cases were diagnosed at stage IV. Proportion of women who were diagnosed at advanced stages of cervical cancer was higher than of women who were diagnosed in early stage (71.5% versus 28.4%). Early cervical cancer stage was frequently diagnosed (30.1% versus 27.4%) among who age women \leq 54 years than women who age \geq 54 years respectively. While advanced cervical cancer stage was frequently diagnosed among women who age \geq 54 years compared to women who age women \leq 54 years (72.6% versus 69.9%) respectively. Women of African ethnicity had higher proportion of being diagnosed with stage IV compared to Arabic women. Women living in

urban areas had higher chance of being diagnosed with earlier stages compared to those living

in rural area.

Characteristics	Total		VIA test	
	(n=100)	Negative (n=84)	Positive (n=16)	
	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)	
Age	× /			
mean age	37.2	34.1	40.3	
\leq 35 years	52 (52)	45 (54)	7 (44)	
\geq 36 years	48 (48)	39 (46)	9 (56)	
Education level			. ,	
Secondary school	36 (36)	32 (38.1)	4 (25)	
Basic school	64 (64)	52 (61.9)	12 (75)	
Employment				
Yes	33 (33)	29 (34.5)	4 (25)	
No	67(67)	55(65.5)	12(75)	
Smoking			. ,	
Yes	4(4)	2(2.4)	2(12.5)	
No	96(96)	82(97.6)	14(87.5)	
Female genital mutilation				
Yes	90(90)	76(90.5)	14(87.5)	
No	10(10)	8(9.5)	2 (12.5)	
Male partner circumcision				
Yes	98 (98)	83 (98.8)	15 (93.7)	
No	2 (2)	1 (1.2)	1 (6.3)	
Contraception				
Yes	30 (30)	27 (32.1)	3 (18.8)	
No	70 (70)	57 (67.9)	13 (81.2)	
Use of cosmetic smoking				
Yes	97 (97)	82 (81.5)	15 (93.7)	
No	3 (3)	2 (2.5)	1 (6.3)	
Parity				
Nulliparous	40 (40)	38 (45.2)	2 (12.5)	
Parous	60 (60)	46 (54.8)	14 (87.5)	
Vaginal delivery (out of parous n=60)				
Spontaneous	48(75)	42 (91.3)	6 (41.9)	
Assisted	12(25)	4 (8.7)	8 (57.1)	
Episiotomy (out of parous $n=60$)				
Yes	37 (61.7)	25 (28.2)	12 (9.8)	
No	23 (38.3)	21 (17.8)	2 (6.2)	
Uterine cervix laceration				
Yes	7 (7)	2 (2.4)	5 (31.3)	
No	93 (93)	82 (97.6)	11 (68.7)	

Table 6: Characteristics of the participants in cervical cancer screening with use of VIA method, Khartoum state, Sudan, n=100

Risk factor	Ν	VIA(-)	VIA(+)	Odd Ratio	95% CI	P value
Uterine cervix laceration						
Yes	7	2(28.3%)	5(71.4%)	18.6	3.2-107.9	0.001
No	93	82(88.2%)	11(11.8%)			
Assisted vaginal delivery						
Yes	12	4(33.3%)	8(66.7%)	14.0	3.2-61.1	0.0004
No	48	42(87.5%)	6(12.5%)			
Episiotomy						
Yes	37	25(67.5%)	12(33.5)	5.0	1.0-25.1	0.04
No	23	21(91.3%)	2(8.7%)			
Parity						
Yes	60	46(76.7%)	14(23.3%)	5.8	1.2-27.0	0.02
No	40	38(95%)	2(5%)			
Female genital mutilation						
Yes	90	76(84.4%)	14(15.6%)	0.7	0.1-3.8	0.7
No	10	8(80%)	2(20%)			
Male partner circumcision						
Yes	98	83(84.7%)	15(15.3%)	0.2	0.01-3.04	0.2
No	2	1(50%)	1(50%)			
Use of contraception method						
Yes	30	27(90%)	3(10%)	0.5	0.12-1.85	0.3
No	70	57(81.4%)	13(18.6%)			
Use of cosmetic smoking			. ,			
Yes	97	82(84.5%)	15(15.5%)	0.4	0.03-4.29	0.4
No	3	2(66.7%)	1(33.3%)			

Tale 7: Association between risk factors and VIA screening test in Khartoum state, Sudan (n= 100)

Table 8: Acceptability and feasibility of VIA screening method for cervical cancer among women in Khartoum State Sudan (n=98)

Variable	Yes (%)	No (%)	P value
Satisfied with the decision to be screened	96 (97.7)	2 (2.3)	0.0001
Visit to the screening clinic took less than 45 minutes	85 (86.7)	13 (13.7)	0.0001
Counseling provided enough information about screening	89 (90.8)	9 (9.2)	0.0001
Waiting time before screening was less than 20 minutes	82 (83.7)	16 (16.3)	0.0001
Screening test procedure was less than 25 minutes	79 (80.6)	19 (19.4)	0.0001
Screening test experience was better than expected	87 (88.8)	12 (12.4)	0.0001
Was informed immediately about the result after the screening test	95 (96.9)	3 (3.1)	0.0001
Recommended screening test to other women	91 (92.9)	7 (7.1)	0.0001
Treatment was offered free of charge	12 (87.5)	2 (12.5)	0.0001

The relationship between predictor variables and the stage of cervical cancer at diagnosis was examined using multivariate logistic regression (Table 11). Age, ethnicity, residency and health insurance status were associated with advanced stages of diagnosis. Age was associated with increased odds of advanced stage diagnosis (OR, 1.03, 95% CI, 1.01-1.05). Being a rural area resident was associated with increased odds of advanced stage diagnosis

(OR, 1.13, 95% CI, 1.78-5.50). Advanced stage diagnosis was far more likely among women of African ethnicity than among women of Arab ethnicity (OR, 1.76, 95% CI; 1.01-3.05). Women who were not covered by a health insurance had greater odds of advanced stage at diagnosis of cervical cancer than women who were covered (OR, 8.6, 95% CI; 4.55-16.2)

Table 9: Characteristics of women diagnosed with cervical cancer(N=197) in the RICK, Sudan, in 2007

Characteristics	N (%)
Age (years)	
<54	73 (37.1%)
≥54	124 (62.9%)
Marital status	
Single	60 (30.5%)
Married	137 (69.5%)
Ethnicity	
African	103 (52.3%)
Arabic	94 (47.7%)
Education level	
Basic school	122 (61.9%)
Secondary School	75 (38.1%)
Geographical area	
Urban	90 (45.7%)
Rural	107 (54.3%)
Health insurance	
Covered	53 (26.9%)
Not covered	144 (73.1%)
Tumour morphology	
Squamous cell carcinoma	145 (78.2%)
Adenocarcinoma	52 (26.2%)
Disease stage at diagnosis (FIGO classification)	
Stage I	17 (8.7%)
Stage II	39 (19.8%)
Stage III	27 (13.7%)
Stage IV	114 (57.9)

Predictor	Early stage I&II (n= 56 (28.6%)	Advanced stage III&IV (n=141 (71.5%))	P value
Age group (years)			
<54	22 (11.1%)	51 (25.9%)	0.8
≥55	34 (17.3%)	90 (46.7%)	
Marital status			
Single	16 (8.1%)	44 (22.3%)	0.7
Married	40 (20.3%)	97 (49.2%)	
Educational level			
Primary school	34 (35.1%)	88 (44.7%)	0.8
Secondary school	22 (11.2%)	53 (26.9%)	
Ethnicity			
Arabic	38 (19.3%)	56 (28.4%)	0.003
African	18 (19.3%)	85 (43.1%)	
Geographical area			
Urban	38 (19.3%)	52 (26.4%)	0.001
Rural	18(19.3%)	89(45.1%)	
Health Insurance			
Insured	32 (16.2%)	21 (10.7%)	0.0001
Not insured	24 (12.2%)	120 (60.9%)	

Table10: Distribution of predictors and stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis (n=197).

Table 11: Multivariate logistic regression analysis of predictor variables of stage of cervical cancer at diagnosis*

Predictor	Early stages (I&II)	Advanced stages(II&IV)	Unadjusted OR 95% CI	Adjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Age	34 (17.3%)	90 (46.7%)	1.1 (0.60 -2.15)	1.1 (060- 2.15)	0.7
Marital status	40 (20.3%)	97 (49.2%)	0.8 (0.44- 1.74)	0.8 (0.43-1.45)	0.7
Education level	34 (35.1%)	88 (44.7%)	0.9 (0.49 – 1.75)	0.7 (0.43-1.32)	0.9
Ethnicity	18 (19.3%)	85 (43.1%)	3.2(1.66 - 6.16)	1.76 (1.01-3.05)	0.003
Residency	18 (19.3%)	89 (45.1%)	3.7 (2.54 -9.31)	1.13 (1.78-5.50)	0.001
Health insurance coverage	24 (12.2%)	120 (60.9%)	8.6 (4.55-16.24)	7.7 (3.76 -15.38)	<.0001

*Reference category: older age ≥54 year, marital status married, education level: primary school, African ethnicity, residency in rural area, uncovered by health insurance. Adjusted for: younger age ≤54 years, married, education level secondary, Arabic ethnicity, residency in urban area, cover by health insurance

5.4. Characteristics of the participants in the VIA and Pap smear screening (*definitive study*)

Figure 9 demonstrates a flow chart of the study (appendix No.11.1). Total number of women who were invited to participate in the study was 1250 women; of them 79% (985/1250) agreed to participate in the study. Of the total number of responded women, 5.2% (51/985) were excluded due to different reasons: 2.5% (25/985) had absence of menstrual period, 1.6% (16/985) were not sure about their last menstrual period, 0.3% (3/985) had previous history of cervical cancer treatment and 0.6% (6/985) were under treatment for infertility problems. The percentage of women, who fulfilled the eligibility criteria and agreed to participate in the definitive study from the total number of respondents, was 95 % (934/985). Eligible participants received counseling on screening procedures and completed informed consent procedure.

The overall mean \pm SD age of participating women was 34.9 \pm 7.6; it was 34.8 \pm 7.6 years for screened positive women and 32.8 \pm 7.6 for screened negative women. The mean age of sexual initiation was 20.1 \pm 2.1 for all women in the study sample. It was 20.3 \pm 2 for screened positive women and 19.8 \pm 2.1 for screened negative women. Number of deliveries ranged from one to seven live births with mean of about two births for the study sample. The main education level was formal basic school (73.5%). Majority (63.7%) of participating women were principally housewives. The residence area was urban for 63.8% and rural for 36.2% of women. About 90% of screened women had had genital mutilation. Preponderance of women (76%) in study sample used oral contraceptive. In terms of parity, 32.2% of the screened women were nulliparous and 64.8% were parous. About 76% of women were episiotomized during vaginal delivery (Table 14).

Before screening all women had undergone counseling and clinical assessment; 90.8% (848/934) women were observed to have a normal cervix and 9.2% (86/934) had signs of

cervical infection. They were investigated and were found to have different types of infections including chlamydia, bacterial and Candida albican. They received appropriate treatment and were screened after two weeks after the recovery from the infection.

The results of all screened women revealed that 12.7 % (119/934%) was positive, of which 7.6 % (71/934) was positive with VIA test, and 5.1 % (48/934) was positive with Pap smear (Table 14). There was an overlap between VIA and Pap smear in positive results of 20.2 % (24/119) of all screened positive women. Comparing characteristics of the screened positive women between VIA test and Pap smear revealed that there was a highly significant difference in age of women who were tested positive by VIA and Pap smear (32.3±6.7 versus 38.3 ± 6.3 ; p < 0.0001) respectively. There was also a significant difference between positive results of VIA and Pap smear in relation to women who had had female genital mutilation (93% versus 79.2%; p < 0.0001).

Figure 9: Flow chart of the study



	Total	Sc	reening	
Variables	(n %)	Negative	Positive	P value
Total participants	934	815 (87.3%)	119 (12.7%)	
Age (mean±SD)	34.9±7.6	34.8±7.6	32.8±7.6	0.01
Age(year) of sex initiation	20.1±2.1	20.3±2.0	19.8±1.9	0.01
No. of delivery	1.81±2.3	1.71 ± 1.8	1.92 ± 2.1	0.27
Education level				
No formal education	247 (26.4%)	216 (26.5%)	31 (26%)	0.01
Formal school	687 (73.6%)	599 (73.5%)	88 (74%)	
Employment				
Employed	338 (36.2%)	286 (35.1%)	52 (43.7%)	0.06
Unemployed	596 (63.8%)	529 (64.9%)	67 (56.3%)	
Residence				
Rural	354 (37.9%)	314 (38.5%)	40 (33.6%)	0.30
Urban	580 (62.1%)	501 (61.5%)	79 (66.4%)	
Female Genital Mutilation				
Yes	836 (89.5%)	732 (89.8%)	104 (87.4%)	0.12
No	98 (10.4%)	83 (10.2%)	15 (12.6%)	
Contraceptive use				
Yes	710 (76%)	620 (76.1%)	90 (10.4%)	0.91
No	224 (24%)	195 (23.9%)	29 (3.1%)	
Delivery type				
Nulliparous	329 (35.2%)	281 (34.5%)	48 (403%)	0.21
Parous	605 (64.8%)	534 (65.5%)	71 (59.7%)	
Episiotomy				
Yes	710 (76%)	624 (76.6%)	86 (72.3%)	0.31
No	224 (24%)	191 (23.4%)	33 (27.7%)	
Cervical Infection				
No Infection	848 (90.8%)	779 (95.6%)	69 (58%)	0.00
Infected	86 (9.2%)	36 (4.4%)	50 (42%)	

Table 12: Characteristics of the participants screened with both VIA and Pap smear (n=934)

There was a significant difference between women who had cervical infection with positive VIA test and women with cervical infection and positive Pap smear test (33.9% versus 54.2%; p=0.04) (Table 13).The results of histopathology revealed that 88/119 (73.9%) confirmed positive of which 53/71 (74.6%) had VIA positive and 35 (72.9%) had positive Pap smear. Moreover, classification of the positive specimens showed that 21 (31.8%), 26 (39.4%) and 28 (42.2%) were CIN1, CIN2 and CIN3 respectively. The histopathological result of the confirmed cases differed based on the screening test; CIN1 was 11.3% versus 25.7%; CIN2 was 28.3% versus 48.6%; and CIN3 was 52.8% versus 71.4% for VIA and Pap smear respectively (Table

(15). Overlapping positive cases by both with VIA and Pap smear were 24 of which 52.6%,

31.6%, 10.5%, and 5.3% were CIN1, CIN2, CIN3 and stage 1 respectively.

Table 13: Comparison between positive VIA and positive Pap smear tests and characteristics of participants (n=934)

		Screening Test*				
	Total Positive	VIA	Pap Smear	P value		
	N=119 (12.7%)	71 (7.6%)	48(5.1%)	0.004		
Continuous Variables	(Mean±SD)	(Mean±SD)	(Mean±SD)	P value		
Age in years	32.8±7.6	32.3±6.7	38.3±6.3	0.0001		
Age (mean \pm SD) of sex initiation in yea	r 19.8±1.9	19.8±1.9	20.3±2.0	0.1		
No. of deliveries (mean ±SD)	1.92 ± 2.1	1.71±2	1.92 ± 2.3	0.5		
Categorical Variables	Total N (%)	N (%)	N (%)	P value		
Education level						
No formal education	31 (26.0%)	19 (26.8%)	12 (25%)	0.9		
Formal education	88 (55.5%)	52 (54.9%)	36 (65.3%)			
Employment						
Employed	52 (43.7%)	29 (40.8%)	23 (47.9%)	0.5		
Unemployed	67 (56.3%)	42 (59.1%)	25 (52.1%)			
Residence						
Rural	40 (33.6%)	23 (32.4%)	17 (35.4%)	0.8		
Urban	79 (66.4%)	48 (67.6%)	31 (64.6%)			
Female genital mutilation						
Yes	104 (87.4%)	66 (93%)	38 (79.2%)	0.05		
No	15 (12.6%)	5 (7%)	10 (20.8%)			
Contraceptive use						
Yes	90 (10.4%)	55 (77.5%)	35 (72.9%)	0.08		
No	29(3.1%)	16 (22.5%)	13 (27.1%)			
Delivery type						
Nulliparous	46 (38.7%)	30 (42.3%)	16 (33.3%)	0.9		
Parous	73 (59.7%)	41 (57.7%)	32 (66.7%)			
Episiotomy						
Yes	86 (72.3%)	55 (77.5%)	31 (64.6%)	0.8		
No	33 (27.7%)	16 (22.5%)	17 (35.4%)			
Cervical infection						
No infection	69 (58%)	47 (66.1%)	22 (45.8%)	0.04		
Infected	50 (42%)	24 (33.9%)	26 (54.2%)			

	Total(N)	VIA Test	Pap smear		Overlap VIA/Pap
	~ /	No (%)	No (%)	P value	positive
Total screened positive	119	71 (7.5)	48 (5.1)	0.004	24
Total confirmed by colposcopy and	88(73.9%)				19(79.2%)
biopsy		53 (74.6)	35 (72.9)	0.05	
Classification of confirmed positive					
CIN1	12(13.6%)	4 (7.5)	8 (22.9)	0.2^{*}	10(52.6%)
CIN2	26(29.4%)	14 (26.4)	12 (34.3)	0.7	6(31.6%)
CIN3	28(31.8%)	16 (30.2)	12 (34.2)	0.4	2(10.5%)
Stage1	22(25%)	19 (35.8)	3 (8.6)	0.001^{*}	1(5.3%)

Table 14: Comparison between VIA and Pap positive total women (n=119) undergone colposcopy and histopathology

* Yates Chi-square test and P value

5. 5. Comparison of the performance of VIA and Pap smear tests (definitive study)

Since there is verification bias due to women who were screened negative by both screening tests didn't received confirmatory examination by colposcopy and biopsy. The performance of screening tests was estimated by detection rate for high grade lesions (CIN2, CIN3 and stage 1). Comparison of the performance of VIA and Pap in terms of sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values were calculated by construction of 2x2 tables (15, 16)

Table 15: Performance VIA test total screened women (N=934)					
		Colposcopy + biopsy			
		Positive	Negative	Total	
VIA Test	Positive	49	22	71	
	Negative	39	824	863	
	Total	88	846	934	

Sensitivity = 55.7%, Specificity =97.4%, Positive Predictive Value=69.0%, Negative Predictive Value =95.5%

Table 16: Pe	rformance Pap sn	near test tota	screened wome	n (N=934)	
		Colposcopy + biopsy			
		Positive	Negative	Total	1
Pap smear	Positive	35	13	48	1
	Negative	53	833	886	1
	Total	88	846	934	1
Sensitivity = 3	30.8%, Specificit	y =97.5%, Po	ositive Predictive	e Value =56	.3%,

Sensitivity = 30.8%, Specificity =97.5%, Positive Predictive Value =56.3%, Negative Predictive Value = 93.1%

There was variation in performance of screening tests which were used in this study. VIA was higher than Pap smear in sensitivity but there was no difference in specificity between the two tests. VIA had lower positive predictive value compared to Pap smear but it has higher negative predictive value than Pap smear (Table 18).

	VIA Test	95% CI	Pap smear	95% CI
Sensitivity	55.7	(44.7 - 66.3)	30.7	(21.3-41.2)
Specificity	97.4	(96.1 - 98.4)	97.5	(96.2-98.5)
Positive predictive value	69.0	(56.9-79.5)	97.5	(96.2-98.5)
Negative predictive value	95.5	(93.9 - 96.8)	56.3	(41.2 - 70.5)

To assess the performance of combined VIA/Pap tests, series and parallel were used to calculate sensitivity and specificity as follows:

	Sensitivity	Specificity		
	Sensitivity A + Sensitivity B - Sensitivity			
Parallel	A x Sensitivity B	Specificity A x Specificity B		
	Sensitivity VIA+ Sensitivity Pap –			
	Sensitivity VIA x Sensitivity Pap			
	= 55.7% + 30.8% - 55.7% x	Specificity VIA x Specificity Pap		
	30.8%= 69.4%	= 55.7 %x 30.8% = 95%		

Parallel result of sensitivity of VIA/Pap test was 69.4 % and parallel specificity of both test was

95%. Combined tests have high sensitivity compared to each test individually, but parallel

specificity of both tests is lower compared to specificity of each test individually.

5.6. Physicians' knowledge and practice of cervical cancer (*Physicians survey*)

Total number of invited participants was 230 physicians; 171 of them completed and returned the questionnaire with the response rate of 74.3%. Eleven questionnaires 6.4% (11/171) were excluded from the analysis due to incomplete answers. The total number of the analyzed questionnaires was 160 (69.6%), of which 49 (30.6%) were answered by obstetricians/gynecologists and 111(69.4%) by general practitioners. Table 20 shows the characteristics of the participants. The mean age of participants was 43.8 years and the mean work experience was 6.3 years. Gender distribution: 61.3% were males and 38.7% were females. Participants' education institutions: 70% of them had graduated from public university; general practitioners had graduated more frequently from private universities than obstetricians/gynecologists (35.1% versus 18.7%; p= 0.03). About 66.9% of the participants were employed by governmental sector and 71.3% worked in full time jobs.

Majority of physicians (71.9%) spent their time in antenatal care and very little time was spent for gynecological practice (15%); the rest was spent in gynecological and obstetrics operations. Obstetricians/gynecologists more often than general practitioners (77.6% versus 21.9%; p<0.0001) stated that cervical cancer diagnosis and treatment was part of their work.

Expectedly, in the practice of cervical cancer diagnosis and treatment. obstetricians/gynecologists performed more gynecological procedures than general practitioners. There was a significant difference between obstetricians/gynecologists and general practitioners in Pap smear practice (36.7% versus 5.4%; p=0.01), colposcopy (69.4% versus 13.5%; p=0.007) and hysterectomy (44.9% versus 9%; 0.03). Although there was a difference in cryotherapy practice between the two groups (36.7% versus 9%), this difference was not statistically significant (p=0.1). However, there was a highly significant difference between obstetricians/gynecologists and general practitioners who did not perform any gynecological procedure during the last 6 weeks (12.2% versus 49.5%; p < 0.0001) respectively.

Participants were asked about the source of knowledge on cervical cancer screening. Remarkably, 72.5% and 54.4% of participants stated that cervical cancer screening methods were not part of their education and training and that it was not included in clinical practice at their working health care setting either. Since the focus of the study was knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening, the participants were asked about their perception of cervical cancer in Sudan. About 83% of the participants perceived cervical cancer as a major health problem in Sudan. Sixty three percent of the participants stated that the solution of this problem can be managed by diagnosis and treatment and 80.1% responded that the problem can be managed by initiation of cervical cancer screening programme.

The response of participants to the questions about cervical cancer prevention and screening methods varied between the two groups of physicians. Only 43.1% of the participants answered that human papillomavirus vaccination is a preventive method for cervical cancer, and 47.5% of participants stated that HPV vaccination is not HPV vaccination ultimate method for prevention of cervical cancer. There was a significant difference between obstetricians/gynecologists and general practitioners in the knowledge of HPV vaccine (65.3% versus 33.3%; p<0.0001). About screening methods, 84.4%, 53.1%, 47.5% and 13.8% of the participants knew Pap smear, cytology-based, HPV and VIA as screening methods for cervical cancer respectively. There were significant differences between the two groups of health professionals in respect to knowledge of each method of the cervical screening.

		Physicians		
		Obstetrician and Gynecologist	General Practitioner	
	_	N (%)	N (%)	
Characteristics	Total(160)	49 (30.6%)	111(69.4%)	P value
Major clinical practice				
Antenatal care	115(71.9%)	31(63.3%)	84(75.7%)	0.1
Gynecologic clinic	32(15%)	10(20.4%)	22(19.8%)	
Obstetric /gynecologic operations	13(8.1%)	8(16.3%)	5(4.5%)	
Diagnosis of cervical cancer in practice				
Frequently	68(42.5%)	32(65.3%)	36(32.4%)	0.0002
Sometimes	56(35%)	11(22.5%)	45(40.5%)	
Rarely	36(22.5)	6(12.2%)	30(27.1%)	
Gynecological procedure done during last 3m	onths			
Pap smear	24(15%)	18(36.7%)	6(5.4%)	0.01
Cone biopsy	46(28.8%)	32(65.3%)	14(12.6%)	0.007
Colposcopy	49(30.6)	34(69.4%)	15(13.5%)	0.006
Cryotherapy	29(26.1%)	18(36.7%)	11(9.9%)	0.1
Hysterectomy	32(20%)	22(44.9%)	10(9%)	0.03
Dilatation and curettage (for abortion)	61(54.9%)	6(12.2%)	55(49.5%)	0.001

Table19: Physicians' practice of cervical cancer in Khartoum State, Sudan

 Table 20: Physicians' knowledge about cervical cancer screening and prevention methods in Khartoum State, Sudan

 Physicians

	Physicians				
	Obstetricians/				
		Gynecologists	General Practitioner		
Variable	Total (160)	49(30.6%)	111(69.4%)	P value	
Cervical cancer screening methods was part of medical education					
No	44(27.5%)	21(43.8%)	23(20.7%)	0.003	
Yes	116(72.5%)	28(56.2)	88(79.3%)		
Sources of knowledge in continuous medical education					
Textbooks	74(46.3%)	25(51%)	49(44.1%)	0.03	
Journal	42(26.2%)	17(34.7%)	25(22.5%)		
Courses, conferences & symposiums	44(27.5%)	7(14.3%)	37(33.3%)		
Knowledge all existed risk factors for cervical cancer					
Yes	101(63.2%)	41(83.7%)	60(54.1%)	0.0007	
No	59(36.8%)	8(16.3%)	51(45.9%)		
Knowledge of screening age group of screening					
Yes	129(80.6%)	41(83.6%)	78(70.3%)	0.1	
No	31(19.4%)	8(16.4%)	33(29.7%)		
Knowledge of screening interval time					
Yes	100(62.5%)	40(81.6%)	59(53.2%)	0.000	
No	60(37.5%)	9(18.3%)	52(46.8%)		
Knowledge of screening methods	· · · · ·	. ,	. ,		
Pap smear	135(84.4%)	47(95.9%)	88(79.3%)	0.000	
VIA	138(86.2%)	35(71.4%)	103(92.8%)	0.002	
HPV	76(47.5%)	45(91.8%)	31(27.9%)	0.000	
Perceived cervical cancer as major health problem					
Yes	132 (82.5%)	42(83.7%)	90(81.1%)	0.6	
No	28(17.5%)	7(14.3%)	21(18.9%)		
Cervical cancer problem can be solved diagnosis and treatment			(,		
No	100(62.5%)	40(81.6%)	60(54.1%)	0.001	
Yes	60(37.5%)	9(18.4%)	51(49.9%)		
Cervical cancer problem can be solved by screening program	· · · ·				
Yes	129(80.6%)	38(77.6%)	35(21.9%)	0.000	
No	31(19.4%)	11(22.4%)	76(78.1%)		
Cervical cancer problem can be solved by vaccination of women against HPV					
Yes	69(43.1%)	32(65.3%)	37(33.3%)	0.001	
No	91(56.9%)	17(34.7%)	65(58.6%)		

6. Discussion

In this study about cervical cancer risk factors, feasibility and acceptability of VIA screening method in Khartoum state, Sudan, findings showed that women, who have uterine cervix laceration, assisted vaginal delivery, female genital mutilation, or episiotomy, are at an increased risk of being positive with VIA test. Women with cervical cancer who are elderly, not covered by health insurance, of African ethnicity, and living in a rural area are more likely to be diagnosed at an advanced stage of cervical cancer in Sudan. Use of VIA and Pap smear screening tests identified 12.7% positive women, VIA significantly detected more positive women than Pap smear (7.6% versus 5.1%; p=0.004). VIA has higher sensitivity and lower specificity compared to Pap smear. Also VIA was acceptable to majority of screened women and surveyed physicians have adequate knowledge on cervical cancer and screening methods.

The overall findings indicate that VIA is useful for screening of cervical cancer in primary health care settings in the study area; however, positive results need to be confirmed by colposcopy and biopsy. It also showed that VIA is a feasible and acceptable cervical cancer screening method in a primary health care setting in the Sudanese context.

6.1. Risk factors of cervical cancer and feasibility of VIA screening in Khartoum State in Sudan

In this pilot study of 100 women in Khartoum State, Sudan, 16% of women had a positive VIA result. The major observed risk factors were uterine cervix laceration, assisted vaginal delivery, female genital mutilation, and episiotomy. The VIA prevalence of 16% was the same as in Nigeria; but higher than in Kenya, Ghana (14%), and Latin America (12%); and lower than in South Africa and Zimbabwe, where the VIA test was positive in 26% of the study population^{103, 106-110} The results strongly suggest that incidents causing trauma to the

uterine cervix are risk factors for VIA positive cervical cancer in Khartoum State. This was true for women with uterine cervix laceration, genital mutilation, women who delivered vaginally, women who had had an episiotomy, women who had undergone assisted vaginal delivery, and parous women. Also, earlier episiotomy has been reported as a site for implantation and recurrence of cervical cancer in women who had cervical cancer during pregnancy and delivered vaginally. It has been reported that metaplastic changes are also influenced by the trauma and repair experienced during delivery, and increased risk of cervical carcinoma has been identified in women who are highly parous.¹¹¹⁻¹¹⁵ The results of this study revealed that uneducated and unemployed women had high risk of being VIA positive, which are consistent with previous studies that show that cervical cancer is more prevalent in low-educated and low socioeconomic status populations.^{116;117} Factors such as cosmetic smoking of the lower body and partner circumcision are very common practices among the sample, which made it impossible to study them as risk factors for cervical cancer. This remains to be researched in a larger or more varied sample. The study results provide new risk factors for VIA positivity: assisted vaginal delivery, episiotomy, and female genital mutilation. Any trauma to female genital organs is a predisposing factor to infection. Episiotomy, cervical laceration, and genital mutilation are major types of iatrogenic trauma.¹¹⁸ Infection with human papillomavirus is a fundamental risk factor for cervical cancer. The majority of women were episiotomized during delivery, and a higher number of pregnancies and multi-parities were reported as risk factors for positive screening test with VIA. Women with these factors were about nine times more prone to have positive VIA test than women without these factors. Previous studies found that episiotomy is risk factors for cervical cancer. ^{119,120} If pregnant women diagnosed with cervical cancer are treated prior to delivery and go on to have an episiotomy, the cancer cells here will undergo metastasis.¹¹⁹

This pilot study showed that over two-thirds of women approached took the VIA screening test. One explanation for this relatively high participation rate was probably the active information campaign. The screening facility was relatively easily accessed, and the examination was acceptable for most of the women. The response rate to screening was equal to that in Thailand¹²¹ but lower than that in the Philippines, and higher than that in Ghana.¹⁰⁸ The test is very simple and can be used effectively by nurses after two days of training. It is very cheap, costing about US\$5 per visit for a 3-year screening strategy. This study is limited by its small sample size. A large sample size is needed to clarify the nature of the observed association between cervical cancer and risk factors in these results.

6.2. Predictors of advanced stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis in Sudan

In the hospital-based survey for determining predictors of advanced stages of cervical cancer at diagnosis in Sudan, it was revealed that about 72% of registered cases of cervical cancer during year 2007 were diagnosed at advanced stage. It proved that old age, lack of health insurance, African ethnicity, and living in rural areas were independent risk factors for advanced stage of cervical cancer. The risk of advanced stage was especially high among women who had no health insurance. This finding is consistent with earlier studies on the same topic.¹²²⁻¹²⁵ Women without health insurance are less likely than those with health insurance coverage to seek health care and to receive appropriate medical care services. Health insurance in Sudan has low coverage as only about 46% of total population, those employed by government and large companies are covered by health insurance. Those who are not covered by health insurance should pay for health services.

In this study almost 46% of advanced stage (stage III& IV) of all cervical cancer cases was in the age group≥55 years. Older women were less often diagnosed at early stage of cervical cancer compared younger women. This may be due to lack of seeking obstetrics and
gynecological medical care in post-menopausal period, particularly for women who live in rural areas where health care services are difficult to access. Another likely factor could be lack of awareness about susceptibility of cervical cancer.¹²⁶⁻¹²⁸ Furthermore, a crucial factor that probably has contributed to the delay in detecting cervical cancer is poor dissemination of knowledge, information and communication by health care providers.¹²⁹⁻¹³²

This study also found that among women diagnosed as having cervical cancer, those who were of African ethnicity, were more likely to be diagnosed with advanced stage disease compared with those who were of Arabic origin. Difference among ethnic groups in stage at diagnosis of cervical cancer has been reported in several other studies. Brewer et al¹³¹ found major ethnic differences in cervical cancer survival in Maori and Pacific women in New Zealand. They reported that the difference was almost entirely due to stage at diagnosis, indicating that ethnic differences in access to and uptake of screening and treatment of premalignant lesions may have been playing a major role. Brookfield et al found similar results in a study from Florida including Caucasian, African American and Hispanic women. Their study concluded that race, ethnic, and socioeconomic disparities in cervical cancer survival were explained by late-stage presentation and under-treatment.¹³⁴ In line with our results, Downs et al¹³⁵ found that African and Hispanic women as well as older women were more likely to be diagnosed with late-stage of cervical cancer. This difference is due lack of awareness, poverty and lack of health insurance, which result in an underprivileged situation in terms of access to health care services.

In this study there was a difference in urban and rural distribution between women of African and Arabic ethnicity; however, spatial distribution of African and Arabic ethnicity in Sudan in respect to hospital care is equal. Spatial disparity in access to health services exists between urban and rural area, and it is likely - though there is no clear evidence - that African ethnicity concentrates in rural areas. In rural areas there is lack of access to health services and of health insurance coverage and this probably leads to late presentation of care seeking resulting in diagnosis of cervical cancer at advanced stages.

Single women in Sudan commonly are not sexually active; consequently they rarely seek reproductive health care and hardly have obstetrics and gynecological examination. Due to inherent social stigma about non-virginity, single and unmarried women are considered to be virgin. Unmarried women may have refused to have gynecologic examination due to fear of potential social stigma they would suffer if they had a test perceived positive.¹³⁵ Moreover, social values portraying sex outside of marriage as sinful, are often believed to contribute to gynecological diseases. Further, stigma associated with sinful behavior is frequently assumed to interfere with access to health care for those who have gynecological disease, because cervical cancer is often associated with sexually transmitted infections and prostitution.¹³⁷ Therefore the disease is often diagnosed at advanced stage in such groups of women. In this study married women were more frequently diagnosed at early stages of the disease compared to unmarried women; this may be due to more frequent obstetrics and gynecological health care they received during childbearing period.

6.3. VIA and Pap smear screening in Khartoum State, Sudan

Sudan is ranked at the top level of cervical cancer morbidity and mortality in northern African countries.² In these countries there are no screening programmes or the programmes are ineffectively developed and poorly organized. The majority of the screening programmes are founded on Pap smear method and attempt to imitate the excellent outcome achieved in developed countries. Nevertheless, the results of these programmes were very poor due to the lack of infrastructure, inadequate training of medical staff, poor organization, lower coverage of women at risk, no standardized quality control systems, and a lack of follow-up and

treatment of positive cases.⁴ Therefore, in recent years screening with VIA has emerged as an alternative to conventional Pap smear.¹⁰⁴ VIA has become a promising alternative for developing countries because it is inexpensive, rapid and it requires only short training and does not need laboratory equipment. A number of earlier studies have reported that VIA has a comparable result similar to or superior to the Pap smear in the detection of cervical cancer.^{138,139}

This thesis work is the first study carried out to determine the feasibility of VIA as screening method for cervical cancer in primary health care setting in Sudan. The study was preceded by a pilot study which showed that 16% of screened women were positive to VIA. The result of final study is lower compared to pilot study (7.5% versus 16%) respectively. This difference could be due to sampling variation, since the sample size in the pilot was small compared to the final study (100 versus 934). The findings of this study revealed that VIA significantly detected more positive women than Pap smear (7.6% versus 5.1%; p=0.004). There was an overlap between the Pap smear and VIA screening test in 20% of screened positive. VIA had higher sensitivity and positive predictive value than Pap smear but had lower specificity and negative predictive value respectively. VIA detected more confirmed diagnosed cases of intraepithelial cervical neoplasia (CIN) than Pap smear although the difference was statistically non-significant; however, in the confirmed diagnosed cases of invasive cervical cancer in stage 1, VIA significantly detected more cases than Pap smear (19 versus 3; p=0.001).

The VIA screening test detected 7.5% positive of cases, which was higher than that found by Nessa et al ¹⁴⁰ in Bangladesh (4.8%) and Muwongeet al ¹⁴¹ in Angola (6.6%), but lower compared to that found by and Were et al in Kenya (13.9%) ¹⁴² Perkins et al¹⁴³ in Honduras

(14%), and it was much lower than that found by Cremer et al¹⁴⁴ (26.5%) in El Salvador and Ekalaksananan et al¹⁴⁵ in Thailand (38.1%).

One more essential finding concerned the total percentage of women who were tested positive by both screening tests; this was 12.7%. The percentage was significantly lower in Pap smear positive women (5.1%) than in women with a positive VIA test (7.5%), (P < 0.004). In this study the sensitivity of VIA was 55.7%, which was higher compared to the sensitivity of Pap smear which was 30.7%. It was lower to that reported by Ngoma et la^{146} in Tanzania (60.6%), higher than that reported by Murillo et la^{147} in Colombia (53.6%) but lower than that reported by Sahasrabuddhe et al ¹⁴⁸ in India (80.%), Muwonge et al ¹⁴⁹ in Angola (88.0%), and by Aggarwal et al¹⁵⁰ in India (98%). Sensitivity of VIA test in this study was consistent with that described by IARC multicenter study in India and Africa which found pooled VIA sensitivity of 50-96%.¹⁵¹ The specificity of the VIA test in this study was 97.4%; it was higher compared to Pap smear (65%), and to that found in by Mutyaba et al¹⁵² in Uganda (75%), Muwonge et al¹⁵³ in Angola (94.5%), but consistent to that reported by IARC screening group (44-97%).¹⁵¹ There was a difference between VIA and Pap in the total number of confirmed cases of cervical intraepithelial neoplasia by colposcopy (53 versus 35) for VIA and Pap respectively. The difference was marginally significant (P=0.05). There was no significant difference in confirmed cases of CIN2, CIN3, and CIN3, between VIA and Pap smear. However, VIA detected more cases of cervical cancer in stage1 compared to Pap (19 versus 3) with statistically significant difference (p<0.001). The positive predictive value for VIA of this study is higher than that found by Bhatla et al¹⁵⁴ in Kolkata, India. In this study VIA detected more advanced cervical intraepithelial neoplasia than Pap smear; this is probably due to easy uptake of the neoplasia of acetic acid and easy visibility by naked eyed. Pap smear needs advanced experience and skills in smearing sampling technique. VIA increases detection of premalignant lesions of the cervix and diminishes the probability of losing women before they are appropriately followed up and treated. This study suggests that VIA can be used as a screening tool in poor countries not only in primary health care setting, but also in general hospitals.

Parallel result of sensitivity and specificity of VIA and Pap test was 69.4 % 95% respectively. The parallel tests have high sensitivity compared to each test individually, but parallel specificity of both tests is lower compared to specificity of each test independently.

6.4. Physicians' knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening

This study assessed the knowledge and practice in two groups of physicians principally involved in obstetric and gynecologic health care services in Sudan. The information was obtained from about 75% of surveyed physicians. The response rate was higher among general practitioner physicians than obstetricians/gynecologists (80.4% versus 53.5%) respectively. Majority of participants were male and this signified dominance of male gender in obstetrics and gynecology practice in Sudan. The main clinical practice of all participating physicians was antenatal care (72%). This type of practice creates prudent opportunity for cervical cancer screening in the future if it is wisely planned. The highest proportion (42.5%) of the participants stated that they frequently diagnosed cervical cancer during their practice. The remarkable finding was that 83% of surveyed physicians perceived that cervical cancer was a major health problem in Sudan. Most of the physicians (62.5%) claimed that the solution of cervical cancer can be tackled by diagnosis and treatment. Furthermore, high proportion (81%) of the participants identified that solution of cervical cancer in Sudan will be through establishment of a screening programme. Additionally, (43.1%) of the respondents replied that cervical cancer can be prevented by vaccination against human papillomavirus infection. Most likely lack of knowledge and training in vaccine use and high vaccine cost were the major factors that prevented physicians from recommending vaccines.¹⁵⁶ Other factors might be related to the lack of financial assistance and insufficient role of government in vaccine promotion as has been suggested in others studies.^{157,158}

More than 70% of participants stated that cervical cancer screening was not included in the education or training in the medical education. This reflects serious lack of medical education curriculum at the universities for the topic of cancer prevention and control. Schnatz et al reported that majority of physicians believed that their training was less than adequate and believed that their practice would benefit from continuing medical education courses.¹⁵⁹ The study findings showed a significant difference in practice of cervical cancer diagnosis and treatment between obstetricians / gynecologists and general practitioners; the first group practiced more than the second group. This is due to their medical specialty which offers more opportunities to practice for obstetricians/gynecologists than for general practitioners. Aldrich et al reported a significant difference between obstetricians/ gynecologists and general practitioners in the use of Pap smear and colposcopy practice in diagnosis of cervical cancer in Mexico.¹⁶⁰ In spite of differences between the obstetricians/gynecologists and general practitioners in knowledge of cervical cancer risk factors (83.6% versus 54.1%; p=0.0004), the proportion of physicians who knew the major risk factors was relatively high (63.2%). Nevertheless, the percentage of all physicians who knew the principal risks factors for cervical cancer was low compared to Mexican survey where 80% of providers in the national survey knew that. ¹⁶⁰ Our study finding of knowledge was higher than the findings of Kabir et al¹⁶¹ in Niger and Mutyaba et al¹⁶² in Uganda, where the proportion health professionals who knew major risk factors of cervical cancer 60% and 40% respectively. Although obstetricians and gynecologists were more aware about human papillomavirus vaccine, physicians' knowledge about HPV vaccine as preventive method for cervical cancer was generally low in this study. This indicates lack of updating in recent development in cervical cancer prevention issues. Physicians' knowledge about cervical cancer screening method varied from very high in Pap smear to very low in VIA; this may reflect deficiency in continuous medical education to provide physicians with up-dated knowledge in cervical screening method like VIA, which is the promising screening method for cervical cancer in low resource countries. ¹⁶³

7. Limitations and strengths

The limitations of this study vary from one sub-study to another, and they can be summarized in the following points:

- In the pilot study the sample was relatively small, although the response rate was high among the participants.
- Study of feasibility and acceptability was limited to screened women in the pilot study.
- In the hospital-based survey the collected data on earlier staging of cervical cancer, such as carcinoma in situ, were not held by the cancer registry, and the tumor stages were classified into broad major stages without sub-stages. In addition, invasive cervical cancer cases were reported to the cancer registry directly from secondary and tertiary care institutions, so the data on patients who were not hospitalized would not have been entered into this hospital-based registry. The extent to which unregistered cases might have differed in age, ethnicity, and geographical distribution was unknown.
- In the comparative study of VIA and Pap smear test the investigator had plans to perform screening for HPV and HIV tests corresponding with cervical cancer screening but due to insufficiency of funds these tests were not done.
- There was verification bias in comparative study of VIA and Pap smear because gold standard procedures "colposcopy and biopsy" were invasive and expensive and they were performed only to those who had positive screening test results. Therefore, sensitivity, specificity, positive and negative predictive values of screening tests VIA and Pap smear were estimated.

The strengths of the study can be elaborated as follow:

- The study methods were validated before being used in the pilot study.
- This is the first study to investigate cervical cancer in Khartoum state particularly and Sudan generally.
- Comparison of VIA and Pap smear study has relatively big sample size and its findings can be generalized to the study population in the study area.
- The study provided some evidence about new risk factors for positive VIA test which may be risks for cervical cancer if they are proved by well-designed by case- control studies in the future.
- The study used a new method of screening by VIA for cervical cancer and it found that it had high sensitivity in the detection of cervical cancer compared to Pap smear in the primary health care setting.

The study provided some evidence which can be used by decision-makers to initiate cervical cancer screening by use of VIA screening in Khartoum state.

8. Conclusion

The study showed that women, who had trauma to their cervix, such as uterine cervix laceration, assisted vaginal delivery, female genital mutilation, or episiotomy, are at an increased risk being screened positive with VIA. The results showed trauma to the cervix as being a risk factor for infection which may result in cervical cancer. This finding points to the importance of safe delivery facilities and establishing guidelines and standard operation procedures for performing assisted vaginal delivery and episiotomy in obstetrics practice. Also, abandonment of female genital mutilation can have a great effect in decreasing the incidence of cervical cancer. Training of birth attendants on safe delivery services and increasing community awareness about female genital mutilation risks can play a great role in talking of the problem. Further decision on the introduction of cervical cancer screening in Khartoum state in Sudan is critically needed.

Women with cervical cancer, who are elderly, not covered by health insurance, are of African ethnicity and live in rural area, are more likely to be diagnosed at advanced stages of cervical cancer in Sudan. These women should be targeted by cervical cancer screening, health education programme and health insurance coverage.

The results of this study showed that VIA has high sensitivity and lower specificity compared to Pap smear. Combination of VIA/Pap increased sensitivity and specificity of detection of cervical cancer. The findings of study indicate that VIA is useful for screening of cervical cancer in primary health care setting and it is also a feasible and acceptable screening method in the primary health care setting in Khartoum State in Sudan.

The study findings showed that obstetricians /gynecologists have more adequate knowledge on cervical cancer screening methods than general practitioners. More efforts are needed to develop and to adapt new strategies for promotion and improvement of cancer prevention methods in continuous medical education for general practitioners and in medical education curriculum at medical schools in Sudan.

9. Recommendations

Based on the study findings, the following recommendations can be used to initiate and establish preventive services for cervical cancer in Khartoum state, Sudan.

- Development of population-based cervical cancer screening programme.
- Integration of cervical cancer screening programme in primary health care services.
- Implement VIA as primary screening test for cervical cancer in Sudan.
- Benefit from physicians' knowledge and practice about cervical cancer in the development of cervical cancer preventive services in Khartoum state.
- Increase community awareness about health consequences of female genital mutilation.
- Endorsement of strict legislation for prohibition of female circumcision practice.
- Increase training of birth attendants on safe delivery.
- Increase health insurance coverage for poor population in rural areas.
- Development of research agenda on the determinants of cervical cancer and interventional methods.
- Case-control design is definitely needed to address risk factors of cervical cancer, specifically female genital mutilation, episiotomy and assisted delivery.

10. References:

- Southern Africa Litigation Centre. The right to cervical cancer services in southern Africa. The Lancet. 2012,Nov 10, volume380,9854:1622
- Globocan 2008: Cancer incidence, mortality and prevalence worldwide. International Agency for Research on Cancer. <u>http://globocan.iarc.fr/.(access</u> June 2012)
- Sherris J, Agurto I, Arrossi S, Dzuba I, Gaffikin L, Herdman C, Limpaphayom K, Luciani
 S. Advocating for cervical prevention. International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 2005, volume 89, 2: 46-54.
- 4. Alliance for Cervical Cancer Prevention. Preventing cervical cancer worldwide. 2005:2-29.
- 5. Muñoz N, Bosch FX, de Sanjosé S, Herrero R, Castellsagué X, Shah KV, Snijders PJ, Meijer CJ; International Agency for Research on Cancer Multicenter Cervical Cancer Study Group. Epidemiologic classification of human papillomavirus types associated with cervical cancer. National England Journal of Medicine, 2003 Feb 6, volume 348,6:518-27.
- Giuliano AR, Papenfuss M, Schneider A, Nour M, Hatch K. Risk factors for high-risk type human papillomavirus infection among Mexican-American women. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention, 1999 Jul 8, 7:615-20.
- Touze A, de Sanjose S, Coursaget P, Almirall MR, Palacio V, Meijer CJCL, Kornegay J, Bosech FX. Prevalence of anti-human papillomavirus type 16, 18, 31 and 58 virus-like in women in the general population and prostitutes. Journal of Clinical Microbiology, 2001,39:4344-48.

- Sasagawa T, Basha W, Yanazaki H, Inoue M. High-risk and multiple human papillomavirus infections associated with cervical abnormalities in Japanese women. Cancer epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention, 2001, 10: 45-52.
- Chan PKS, Li WH, Ma Wi, Cheung JLK, Cheng AF. High prevalence of human papillomavirus type 58 in Chinese women with cervical cancer and pre-cancerous lesions. Medical Virology Journal,1999, 59: 232-238.
- Rolón PA, Smith JS, Munoz N, Kugg SJ, Herrero R, Bosch X, Lamosas F, Meijer CJL, Walboomers JMM. Human papillomavirus infection and invasive cervical cancer in Paraguay. International Journal of Cancer, 2000, 85: 486-91.
- 11. Camara G, Cerqueria D, Oliveria A, Silva E, Carvalho L, and Martins C. Prevalence of Human Papillomavirus Types in Women with Pre-neoplastic and Neoplastic Cervical Lesions in the Federal District of Brazil. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz, Rio De Janeiro, 2003, volume 98,7: 879-83.
- 12. Bosch FX, Manos MM, Munoz N, Sherman M, Jansen AM, Peto J, Schiffman MH, Moreno V, Kurman R, Shah KV. Prevalence of human papillomavirus in cervical cancer: a worldwide perspective. Journal of National Cancer Institute.1995, (87): 796-802.
- 13. Rabelo-Santos SH, Zeferino L, Villa LL, Sobrinho JP, Amaral RG, and Magalhães AV. Human papillomavirus prevalence among women with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia III and invasive cervical cancer from Goiânia, Brazil. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz, 2003, 98:181-4.

- 14. Lee-Wen Huanga, Shiouh-Lirng Chaob, Pei-Hsin Chena, Hui-Ping Choua. Multiple HPV genotypes in cervical carcinomas: improved DNA detection and typing in archival tissues. Journal of Clinical Virology, 2004, 29:271–6.
- 15. Bayo S, Bosch FX, de Sanjosé S, Muñoz N, Combita AL, Coursaget P, Diaz M, Dolo A,van den Brule AJ, Meijer CJ. Risk factors of invasive cervical cancer in Mali. International Journal of Epidemiology, 2002 Feb, volume 31,1:202-9.
- 16. Brinton LA, Hamman RF, Huggins GR, Lehman HF,Levine K, Mallin K, and Fraumeni JF.Sexual and reproductive risk factors for invasive squamous cell cervical cancer. Journal of National Cancer Institute,1987, 79: 23-30.
- 17. Brinton L, Reeves W, Brenes M, Herrero R, Briton R, Gaitan E, Tenorio F, Garcia M, and Rawls W. Parity as a risk factor for cervical cancer. American Journal of Epidemiology.1989, volume 130, 3: 486-96.
- 18. Green J, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Sweetland S, Beral V, Chilvers C, Crossley B, Deacon J, Hermon C, Jha P, Mant D, Peto J, Pike M, Vessey MP. Risk factors for adenocarcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma of the cervix in women aged 20-44 years: the UK National Case-Control Study of Cervical Cancer. British Journal of Cancer, 2003 Dec 1, volume 89 11:2078-86.
- 19. Moreno V, Bosch FX, Muñoz N, Meijer CJ, Shah KV, Walboomers JM, Herrero R, Franceschi S; International Agency for Research on Cancer. Multicentric Cervical Cancer Study Group. Effect of oral contraceptives on risk of cervical cancer in women with human papillomavirus infection: the IARC multicentric case-control study. Lancet , 2002 Mar 30, volume 359, 9312:1085-92.

- 20. Parikh S, Brennan P, Boffetta P. Meta-analysis of social inequality and the risk of cervical cancer. International Journal of Cancer, 2003, 105: 687-61.
- 21. Hemminki K, Dong C, Vaitinen P. Familial risks in cervical cancer: is there a hereditary component? International Journal of Cancer 1999, 82:775-81.
- 22. Magnusson PKE, Sparént P, Gyllensten UB. Genetic link to cervical tumours. Nature 1999,400:29-30.
- 23. Engelmark M, Beskow A, Magnusson J, Erlich H, and Gyllensten U. Affected sib-pair analysis of the contribution of HLA class I and class II loci to development of cervical cancer. Human Molecular Genetics, 2004 Sep 1, volume 13,17:1951-8.
- 24. Coker AL, Hulka BS, McCann MF, Walton LA. Barrier methods of contraception and cervical intraepithelial neoplasia. Contraception,1992 Jan, volume 45, 1:1-10.
- 25. Castellsagué X, Bosch FX, Muñoz N, Meijer CJ, Shah KV, de Sanjose S, Eluf-Neto J, Ngelangel CA, Chichareon S, Smith JS, Herrero R, Moreno V, Franceschi S; International Agency for Research on Cancer Multicenter Cervical Cancer Study Group. Male circumcision, penile human papillomavirus infection, and cervical cancer in female partners. National England Journal of Medicine, 2002 Apr 11, volume 346,15:1105-12.
- 26. Hildesheim A, Brinton LA, Mallin K, Lehman HF, Stolley P, Savitz DA, Levine R. Barrier and spermicidal contraceptive methods and risk of invasive cervical cancer. Epidemiology, 1990 Jul, volume 1,4:266-72.
- 27. Garcia–Closas R, Castellsague X, Bosch X, Gonzalez CA. The role of diet and nutrition in cervical carcinogenesis: a review of recent evidence. International Journal of Cancer, 2005, 117:629 –37.

- 28. Sellors JW, Sankaranarayanan R. An introduction to the anatomy of the uterine cervix. Colposcopy and Treatment of Cervical Intraepithelial Neoplasia. A Beginner's Manual Lyon 2003: 1–7.
- 29. American Cancer Society. Cervical Cancer. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society; 2006. Accessed at <u>http://www.cancer.org/cancer/cervicalcancer/index</u> on 19 April 2011.
- 30. Saraiya M, Ahmed F, Krishnan S, et al. Cervical cancer incidence in a prevaccine era in the United States, 1998-2002. Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2007, 109: 360–70.
- 31. Abeloff MD, Armitage JO, Niederhuber JE, Kastan MB, McKenna WG. Clinical Oncology. 3rd ed. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Churchill Livingstone; 2004.
- 32. Anderson MC, Brown CL, Buckley CH, Fox H, Jenkins D, Lowe DG, Manners BT, Melcher DH, Robertson AJ, Wells M. Current views on cervical intraepithelial neoplasia. Journal of Clinical Pathology. 1991; (44): 969–78.
- Anderson MC. Premalignant and malignant squamous lesions of the cervix. In: Fox H. Haines and Taylor: obstetrical and gynecological pathology. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone, 1995:273–322.
- 34. Buckley CH. Tumors of the cervix uteri. In: Fletcher CDM, ed. Diagnostic histopathology of tumors. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone, 1995b:478–94.
- 35. Holowaty P, Miller AB, Rohan T, To T. Natural history of dysplasia of the uterine cervix. Journal of National Cancer Institute ,1999 Feb 3, volume 91,3:252-8.

- 36. McCredie M, Sharples K, Paul C, et al. Natural history of cervical neoplasia and risk of invasive cancer in women with cervical intraepithelial neoplasia 3: a retrospective cohort study, Lancet, 2008, 9:425–34.
- 37. Arends MJ. How do cancer cells die? Apoptosis and its role in neoplastic progression. In: Leake R, Gore M, Ward RH. The biology of gynecological cancer, London, RCOG Press, 1995, 73–91.
- Buckley CH. Oncogene expression in gynecological cancer. The biology of gynecological cancer, RCOG Press 1995:21–33.
- 39. Griffin NR, Wells M. Pre-malignant and malignant disease (adenocarcinoma) of the endocervix. Obstetrical and gynecological pathology. 4th ed. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone, 1995:323–43.
- 40. Sackett DL and Holland WW. Controversy in detection of disease. Lancet, 1975, volume 2:3357-9.
- 41. Vesco KK, Whitlock EP, Eder M, Burda BU, Senger CA, Lutz K. Risk factors and other epidemiologic considerations for cervical cancer screening: a narrative review for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Annual Internal Medicine, 2011 Nov 15, volume 155,10:698-705.
- 42. Morrison Alan S. The feasibility of screening programs. In screening of chronic disease,2nd edition, Oxford University Press, 1992, 235-247.
- 43. Fletcher RH, Fletcher SW, Wagner EH. Clinical epidemiology the essentials, second edition, Baltimore, Williams and Wilkins, 1988.

- 44. Sakett DL, Haynes RB, Guyatt GH, Tugwell P. Early diagnosis. In: Clinical Epidemiology: A Basic Science for Clinical Medicine. Second Edition. Boston. Little Brown and Company.1991.
- 45. Bell S, Porter M, Kitchener H, Fraser C, Fisher P, Mann E. Psychological response to cervical. Preventive Medicine,1995, 24:610-616.
- 46. Lefebvre RC, Hursey KG, Carleton RA. Labeling of participants in high blood screening programs: implications for blood cholesterol screenings. Archive of Internal Medicine, 1988, 148:1993-7.
- 47. Anne Andermann, Ingeborg Blancquaert, Sylvie Beauchamp, Véronique Déry. Revisiting Wilson and Jungner in the genomic age: a review of screening criteria over the past 40 years. Bulletin of the World Health Organization ,volume 86, April 2008, 241-320.
- 48. Screening Criteria set by the UK National Screening Committee. <u>http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Health/health/cancer/Cancer-Screening/criteria</u>.
- 49. Effectiveness of screening in populations: Cervix Cancer Screening, IARC Handbooks of Cancer Prevention volume 10, IARC Press 2005, 201-3.
 - 50. Lăără E, Day EN, Hakama M. Trends in mortality from cervical cancer in the Nordic countries: association with organized screening programmes. The Lancet, 1987 May30 volume 329, 8544:1247 –9.
- 51. Lynge E. Regional trends in incidence of cervical cancer in Denmark in relation to local smear – taking activity. International Journal of Epidemiology, 1983, 12: 405-13.

- 52. Mählck CG, Jonsson H, Lenner P. Pap smears screening and changes in cervical cancer mortality in Sweden. International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, volume 44, 1994 March, 3:267–72.
- 53. Fidler HK, Boyes DA and Worth AJ. Cervical cancer detection in British Columbia. A progress report. International Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology,1964, 75:392-404.
- 54. Hakama M, and Virtanen U R. Effect of mass screening programmes on the risk of cervical cancer. American Journal of Epidemiology,1976, 103:512-5.
- 55. Sparen P, Gustafsson L, Hsieh CC, Yuen I, and Adami OH. Pap smear screening and the risk of squamous cell cancer of the cervix: a prospective study in Sweden in early detection and screening for cervical cancer in Sweden in 20th century. Dissertation No.599. Uppsala, Acta Universititatis Upsaliensis.1996.
- 56. Crocetti E, Battisti L, Betta A, Palma PD, Paci E, Piffer S, Pojer A, Polla E,Zappa M.The cyto-logical screening turned out effective also for adenocarcinoma: a population-based case-control study in Trento, Italy. European Journal of Cancer Prevention, 2007 Dec, volume 16, 6:564-7.
- 57. Zappa M, Visolio CB, Ciatto S, Iossa A, Pacci E, and Sasein P. Lower protection of cytological screening for adenocarcinomas and shorter protection for younger women: the results of a case-control study in Florence. British Journal of Cancer, 2004, 90:1784-6.
 - 58. Bradley J, Barone M, Mahé C, Lewis R, Luciani S. Delivering cervical cancer prevention services in low-resource settings. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics, 2005 May, volume 89 Suppl 2:S21-9.

59. Sherris JD; Herdman C. Preventing Cervical Cancer in Low-Resource Settings. Corporate PATH Publication date, September 2000, volume 181:1-8.

- 60. Smith J, Parkin DM. Evaluation and monitoring of cancer screening. Time trend evaluation and monitoring of screening programmes. Brussels-Luxemburg: European Commission, Europe against Cancer Programme.2000.
- 61. Anttila A, Ronco G, Clifford G, Bray F, Hakama M, Arbyn M, Weiderpass E. Cervical cancer screening programmes and policies in 18 European countries. British Journal of Cancer, 2004 Aug 31, volume 91, 5:935-41.
- 62. Arbyn M, Anttila A, Jordan A, Ronco G, Schenck U, Segnan N, Wiener H, Herbert H and von Karsa L. European Guidelines for Quality Assurance in Cervical Cancer Screening. Annals of Oncology , 2010 , 21: 448–58.
 - 63. Goldie SJ, Kuhn L, Denny L, Pollack A, Wright TC. Policy analysis of cervical cancer screening strategies in low-resource settings: clinical benefits and cost-effectiveness. Journal of the American Medical Association, 2001, volume 285, 24:3107-15.
- 64. Mandelblatt JS, Lawrence WF, Gaffikin L, Limpahyom KK, Lumbiganon P, Warakamin S, King J, Yi B, Ringers P and Blumenthal PD. Costs and benefits of different strategies to screen for cervical cancer in less-developed countries. Journal of National Cancer Institute, 2002, 94:1469-83.
- 65. Sankaranayanan R, Esmy PO, Rajkumar R, Muwonge R, Swaminathan R, Shanthakumari S, Fayette JM, Cherian J. Effect of visual screening on cervical cancer incidence and mortality in Tamil Nadu, India: a cluster-randomised trial. Lancet, 2007, 370: 398-406.

- 66. Johannesson G, Geirsson G, Day N. The effect of mass screening in Iceland, 1965-74, on the incidence and mortality of cervical carcinoma. International Journal of Cancer, 1978, volume 21, 4: 418-25.
- 67. Christopherson WM, Lundin FE Jr, Mendez WM. Cervical cancer control: a study of morbidity and mortality trends over a twenty-one-year period. Cancer, 1976, volume 38 3:1357-66.
- 68. Hakama1 M, Chamberlain J, Day NE, Miller AB, Prorok PC. Evaluation of screening programmes for gynecological cancer. British Journal of Cancer ,1985, 52: 669-73.
- 69. Cervical cancer screening in developing countries: WHO consultation Report, 2000:1-89.
- Miller AB, Chamberlain J, Day NE, Hakama M, Prorok PC. Report on a workshop of the UICC project on evaluation of screening for cancer. International Journal of Cancer, 1990, 46:761-9.
 - 71. Miller AB, Nazeer S, Fonn S, Brandup-Lukanow A, Rehman R, Cronje H, Sankaranarayanan R, Koroltchouk V, Syrjänen K, Singer A, Onsrud M. Report on consensus conference on cervical cancer screening and management. International Journal of Cancer, 2000 May 1, volume 86, 3:440-7.
- 72. Fahey MT, Irwig L, Macaskill P. Meta-analysis of Pap test accuracy. American Journal of Epidemiology, 1995, 141:680-9.
- 73. Nanda K, McCrory DC, Myers ER, Bastian L A, Hasselblad P, Hickey J D, Matchar D B. Accuracy of the Papanicolau test in screening for and follow-up of cervical cytologic abnormalities: a systematic review. Annals of Internal Medicine, 2000, 132:810-9.

- 74. Agency for Health Care Policy and Research. Evaluation of cervical cytology. Technology Assessment Report No. 5. Rockville, Agency for Health Care Policy and Research.1999.
 (Available at <u>http://www.ahcpr.gov</u>)
- 75. O'Sullivan JP. Observer variation in gynecological cytopathology. Cytopathology 1998,9:6-14.
- 76. Yobs AR, Plott AE, Hicklin MD, Coleman SA, Johnston WW, Ashton PR, Rube IF, Watts JC, Naib ZM, Wood RJ Retrospective evaluation of gynecologic cyto-diagnosis. II. Interlaboratory reproducibility as shown in rescreening large consecutive samples of reported cases. Acta Cytologia, 1987, 31: 900-10.
- 77. Richart RM, Valliant HW. Influence of cell collection techniques upon cytologic diagnosis. Cancer, 1965, 11: 1474-8.
- Frost JK. Diagnostic accuracy of cervical smears. Obstetrics and Gynecology Survey. 1969, 24:893-908.
- 79. Martin-Hirsch P, Lilford R, Jarvis G, Kitchener HC. Efficacy of cervical smear collection devices: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet, 1999, 354: 1763-70.
- 80. Buntinx F, Knottnerus JA, Andre J, Crebolder HF, Essed GG. The effect of different sampling devices on the presence of endocervical cells in cervical smears. A systematic literature review. European Journal of Cancer Prevention. 1994, 3: 23-30.
- WHO. Control of cancer of the cervix uteri. A WHO meeting. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 1986, 64: 607-18.

- Nieminen P, Kallio M, Anttila A, Hakama M. Organised vs. spontaneous Pap smear screening for cervical cancer: a case-control study. International Journal of Cancer, 1999, 83: 55-8.
- 83. Schenck U, Reuter B. Workload in the cytology laboratory. In: Compendium on quality assurance, proficiency testing and workload limitations in clinical cytology. Wied GL, Keebler M, Rosenthal L, Schenck U, Somrak M, Vooijs P (Eds). Tutorials of Cytology, Chicago, Illinois, USA, 1995.
- Arbyn M, Schenck U. Detection of false negative Pap smears by rapid reviewing. A metaanalysis. Acta Cytologica, 2000, 44:949-57.
- 85. IARC Working Group on Cervical Cancer Screening. Summary Chapter. In: Hakama M, Miller AB, Day NE, (Eds). Screening for Cancer of the Uterine Cervix. IARC Scientific Publications No. 76. Lyon, International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1986:133-42.
- 86. Hristova L, Hakama M. Effect of screening for cancer in the Nordic countries on deaths, cost and quality of life up to the year 2017. Acta Oncologica, 1997, 36 Suppl 9, 1-60.
- 87. Wesley R, Sankaranarayanan R, Mathew B, Chandralekha B, Aysha Beegum A, Amma NS, Nair MK. Evaluation of visual inspection as a screening test for cervical cancer.
 British Journal of Cancer, 1997, volume 75, 3: 436-40.
- 88. Alternatives for cervical cancer screening and treatment in low resource settings. JHPIEGO Corporation; Baltimore, Maryland, 1997.66. Program for Appropriate Technology for Health. Planning appropriate cervical control programs. PATH, Seattle, Washington, 2000.
 - 89. Cullins VE, Wright TC, Beattie KJ, Pollack EA. Cervical cancer prevention using visual screening methods. Reproductive Health Matters, 1999, 7: 134-43.

- 91. Sankaranarayanan R, Shyamalakumari B, Wesley R, Thara S, Chandralekha B, Sreedevi Amma N, Krishnan Nair M. Visual inspection as a screening test for cervical cancer control in developing countries. In: Franco E, Monsonego J, (Eds). New developments in cervical cancer screening and prevention. Blackwell Science, Oxford, 1997, 411-421.
- 92. Ottaviano M, La Torre P. Examination of the cervix with the naked eye using acetic acid test. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology 1982, 143: 139-42.
- 92. Slawson DC, Bennett JH, Herman JM. Are Papanicolaou smears enough? Acetic acid washes of the cervix as adjunctive therapy: A HARNET study. Harrisburg Area Research Network. Journal of Family Practice 1992, 35: 271-7.
- 93. Ficsor G, Fuller SK, Jeromin JL, Beyer RD, Janca FC. Enhancing cervical cancer detection using nucleic acid hybridization and acetic acid tests. Nurse Practitioner 1990, 15: 26-30.
- 94. Van Le L, Broekhuizen FF, Janzer-Steele R, Behar M, Samter T. Acetic acid visualization of the cervix to detect cervical dysplasia. Obstetrics and Gynecology, 1993, 81: 293-5.
- 95. Frisch LE, Milner FH, Ferris DG. Naked-eye inspection of the cervix after acetic acid application may improve the predictive value of negative cytologic screening. Journal of Family Practice, 1994, 39: 457-60.
- 96. Cecchini S, Bonardi R, Mazzotta A, Grazzini G, Iossa A, Ciatto S. Testing cervicography and VIA as screening tests for cervical cancer. Tumori, 1993, 79: 22-5.
- 97. Megevand E, Denny L, Dehaeck K, Soeter R, Bloch B. Acetic acid visualization of the cervix: an alternative to cytologic screening. Obstetrics and Gynecology, 1996, 88: 383-6.

- Denny L, Khun, L, Pollack, A, Wani, Wright TC.Evaluation of alternative methods of cervical cancer screening for resource-poor settings .Cancer, 2000, 89:826-33.
- 99. Londhe M, George SS, Seshadri L. Detection of CIN by naked eye visualization after application of acetic acid. Indian Journal of Cancer, 1997, 34: 88-91.
- 100. Sankaranarayanan, R , Wesley, R , Somanthan T , Dhakad N, Shyamala, Kumary B, Amme, NS, Parkin, DM, Nair, MK. Performance of visual inspection after acetic acid application (VIA) in the detection of cervical cancer precursors . Cancer ,1998, 83:2150-6.
- 101. Sankaranarayanan R, Syamalakumary B, Wesley R, Somanathan T, Chandralekha, B, Sreedevi N, Parkin DM. Visual inspection as a screening test for cervical cancer control in developing countries.In: Franco E, Monsonego J.New developments in cervical cancer screening and prevention. Oxford, Blackwell Science, 1997, 411-21.
- 102. Begg CB, Greenes RA. Assessment of diagnostic tests when disease verification is subject to selection bias. Biometrics 1983, 39: 207-15.
- 103. University of Zimbabwe/JHPIEGO Cervical Cancer Project. Visual inspection with acetic acid for cervical cancer screening: test qualities in a primary-care setting. Lancet. 1999, 353:869-73.
- 104. Sankaranarayanan R, Shyamalakumary B, Wesley R, Sreedevi Amma NS, Parkin DM, Nair MK. Visual inspection with acetic acid in the early detection of cervical cancer and precursors. International Journal of Cancer.1999, 80: 161-3.
- 105. Cochran W. G. Sampling Techniques. Second Edition. John Wiley & Sons; 1977, 63-7553.

- 106. Ogunbowale T, Lawoyin TO. Cervical cancer risk factors and predictors of cervical dysplasia among women in south-west Nigeria. Australian Journal of Rural Health, 2008, 16:338–42.
- 107. De Vuyst H, Claeys P, Njiru S, Muchiri L, Steyaert S, De Sutter P, Van Marck E, Bwayo J, Temmerman M. Comparison of pap smear, visual inspection with acetic acid, human papillomavirus DNA-PCR testing and cervicography. International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 2005 May, 89:120-6.
- 108. Blumenthal PD, Gaffikin L, Deganus S, Lewis R, Emerson M, Adadevoh S. Ghana Cervicare Group. Cervical cancer prevention: safety, acceptability, and feasibility of a single-visit approach in Accra, Ghana. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology 2007, 196:407–9.
- 109. Sarian LO, Derchain SF, Naud P, Roteli-Martins C, Longatto-Filho A, Tatti S, Branca M, Erzen M, Serpa-Hammes L, Matos J, Gontijo R, Bragança JF, Lima TP, Maeda MY, Lörincz A, Dores GB, Costa S, Syrjänen S, Syrjänen K. Evaluation of visual inspection with acetic acid (VIA), Lugol's iodine (VILI), cervical cytology and HPV testing as cervical screening tools in Latin America. Journal of Medical Screening, 2005, 12:142–9.
- 110. Goldie SJ, Gaffikin L, Goldhaber-Fiebert JD, Gordillo-Tobar A, Levin C, Mahé C, Wright TC. Cost effectiveness of cervical cancer screening in five developing countries. New England Journal of Medicine, 2005, 353:2158–68.
 - 111. Neumann G, Rasmussen KL, Petersen LK. Cervical adeno-squamous carcinoma: tumor implantation in an episiotomy scar. Obstetrics and Gynecology, 2007, 110:467–9.

- 112. Baloglu A, Uysal D, Aslan N, Yigit S. Advanced stage of cervical carcinoma undiagnosed during antenatal period in term pregnancy and concomitant metastasis on episiotomy scar during delivery: a case report and review of the literature. International Journal of Gynecological Cancer, 2007, 17: 1155–9.
- 113. Bader AA, Bjelic-Radisic V, Tamussino KF, Pristauz G, Winter R. Recurrence in a Schuchardt incision after Schauta-Amreich radical vaginal hysterectomy for cervical cancer. International Journal of Gynecologic Cancer, 2006, 16:1479–11.
- 114. Khalil AM, Khatib RA, Mufarrij AA, Tawil AN, Issa PY. Squamous cell carcinoma of the cervix implanting in the episiotomy site. Gynecologic Oncology, 1993, 51:408–10.
- 115. Gordon AN, Jensen R, Jones HW 3rd. Squamous carcinoma of the cervix complicating pregnancy: recurrence in episiotomy after vaginal delivery. Obstetrics and Gynecology, 1989, 73:850–2.
- 116. Munoz N, Franceschi S, Bosetti C, Moreno V, Herrero R, Smith JS, Shah KV, Meijer CJ, Bosch FX; Role of parity and human papillomavirus in cervical cancer: the IARC multicentric case-control study. Lancet. 2002; 359:1093–101.
- 117. Shields TS, Brinton LA, Burk RD, Wang SS, Weinstein SJ, Ziegler RG, Studentsov YY, McAdams M, Schiffman M. A case-control study of risk factors for invasive cervical cancer among US women exposed to oncogenic types of human papillomavirus. Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers& Prevention. 2004, 13:1574–82.
- 118. Brady M. Female genital mutilation: complications and risk of HIV transmission. AIDS Patient Care STDs. 1999, 13:709–716.

- 119. Cliby WA, Dodson MK, Podratz KC. Cervical cancer complicated by pregnancy:
 episiotomy site recurrences following vaginal delivery. Obstetrics and Gynecology, 1994, 84:179–82.
- 120. Baloglu A, Uysal D, Aslan N, Yigit S. Advanced stage of cervical carcinoma undiagnosed during antenatal period in term pregnancy and concomitant metastasis on episiotomy scar during delivery: a case report and review of the literature. International Journal of Gynecologic Cancer, 2007, 17:1155–9.
- 121. Gaffikin L, Lauterbach M, Emerson M. Safety, acceptability, and feasibility of a single visit approach to cervical cancer prevention: results from demonstration project in rural Thailand. <u>http://www.jhpiego.org/scripts/</u>. (Accessed February 3, 2011)
- 122. Roetzheim RG, Pal N, Tennant C, Voti L, Ayanian JZ, Schwabe A, Krischer JP. Effects of health insurance and race on early detection of cancer. Journal of National Cancer Institute. 1999 Aug 18, 91:1409-15.
- 123. Halpern MT, Ward EM, Pavluck AL, Schrag NM, Bian J, Chen AY. Association of insurance status and ethnicity with cancer stage at diagnosis for 12 cancer sites: a retrospective analysis. The Lancet Oncology, 2008 March, 9 :189-91.
- 124. Ayanian JZ, Kohler BA, Abe T, Epstein AM. The relation between health insurance coverage and clinical outcomes among women with breast cancer. National England Journal of Medicine. 1993 Jul 29, 329:326-31.
- 125. Halpern MT, Bian J, Ward EM, Schrag NM, Chen AY. Insurance status and stage of cancer at diagnosis among women with breast cancer. Cancer. 2007 Jul 15, 110:403-11.

- 126. Akujobi CN, Ikechebelu JI, Onunkwo I, Onyiaorah IV. Knowledge, attitude and practice of screening for cervical cancer among female students of a tertiary institution in South Eastern Nigeria. Nigerian Journal of Clinical Practice, 2008 Sep, 11:216-9.
- 127. Abotchie PN, Shokar NK. Cervical cancer screening among college students in Ghana: knowledge and health beliefs. International Journal of Gynecologic Cancer, 2009 April 19:412-6.
- 128. Wong L P, Wong Y L, Low W Y, Khoo E M, Shuib R.Knowledge and awareness of cervical cancer and screening among Malaysian women who have never had a Pap smear: a qualitative study. Singapore Medical Journal, 2009, 50: 49-53.
- 129. Miller E, Lasser KE, Becker AE. Breast and cervical cancer screening for women with mental illness: patient and provider perspectives on improving linkages between primary care and mental health. Archive Women's Mental Health. 2007; 10:189-97.
- 130. Hoque M, Hoque E, Kader SB. Evaluation of cervical cancer screening program at a rural community of South Africa. East African Journal of Public Health. 2008 Aug; 5(2):111-6.
- Ezem BU. Awareness and uptake of cervical cancer screening in Owerri, South-Eastern Nigeria. Annual African Medicine. 2007 Sep, 6:94-8.
- 132. Donnelly TT. Challenges in providing breast and cervical cancer screening services to Vietnamese Canadian women: the healthcare providers' perspective. Nursing Inquiry, 2008 Jun, 15:158-68.
 - 133. Brewer N, Pearce N, Jeffreys M, Borman B, Ellison-Loschmann L. Does screening history explain the ethnic differences in stage at diagnosis of cervical cancer in New Zealand? International Journal of Epidemiology 2010, 39:156-5.

- 134. Brookfield KF, Cheung MC, Lucci J, Fleming LE, Koniaris LG. Disparities in survival among women with invasive cervical cancer: a problem of access to care. Cancer, 2009 Jan 1; 115(1):166-78.
- 135. Downs LS, Smith JS, Scarinci I, Flowers L, Parham G. The disparity of cervical cancer in diverse populations. Gynecologic Oncology, 2008 May, volume 109, 2:22–30.
- 136. White HL, Mulambia C, Sinkala M, Mwanahamuntu MH, Parham GP, Moneyham L, Grimley DM, Chamot E. 'Worse than HIV' or 'not as serious as other diseases'? Conceptualization of cervical cancer among newly screened women in Zambia. Social Sciences & Medicine, 2012 May, 74:1486-93.
- 137. Moghissi KS, Mack HC. Epidemiology of cervical cancer: study of a prison population.American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology. 1968 Mar 1; 100(5):607-14.
- 138. Doh AS, Nkele NN, Achu P, Essimbi F, Essame O, Nkegoum B. Visual inspection with Acetic acid and cytology as screening methods for cervical lesions in Cameroon, International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 2005, 89: 167-73.
- 139. Sankaranarayanan R, Esmy PO, Rajkumar R, Muwonge R, Swaminathan R, Shanthakumari S, Fayette JM, Cherian J. Effect of visual screening on cervical cancer incidence and mortality in Tamil Nadu, India: a cluster -randomized trial. Lancet 2007, 370:398-406.
- 140. Nessa A, Hussain MA, Rahman JN, Rashid MH, Muwonge R, Sankaranarayanan R.Screening for cervical neoplasia in Bangladesh using visual inspection with acetic acid.International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics. 2010 Nov, 111:115-8.

- 141. Muwonge R, Manuel Mda G, Filipe AP, Dumas JB, Frank MR, Sankaranarayanan R. Visual screening for early detection of cervical neoplasia in Angola. Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 2010 Oct, 111:68-72.
- 142. Were E, Nyaberi Z, Buziba N. Integrating cervical cancer and genital tract infection screening into mother, child health and family planning clinics in Eldoret, Kenya. African Health Sciences, 2010 Mar, 10:58-65.
- 143. Perkins RB, Langrish SM, Stern LJ, Figueroa J, Simon CJ.Comparison of visual inspection and Papanicolau (PAP) smears for cervical cancer screening in Honduras: should PAP smears be abandoned? Tropical Medicine and International Health, September 2007, volume 12,9: 1018–1025.
- 144. Cremer M, Bullard K, Maza M, Peralta E, Moore E, Garcia L, Masch R, Lerner V, Alonzo TA, Felix J. Cytology versus visual inspection with acetic acid among women treated previously with cryotherapy in a low-resource setting. International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, Dec 2010, 111:249-52.
- 145. Ekalaksananan T, Pientong C, Thinkhamrop J, Kongyingyoes B, Evans MF, Chaiwongkot A. Cervical cancer screening in north east Thailand using the visual inspection with acetic acid (VIA) test and its relationship to high-risk human papillomavirus (HR-HPV) status. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecological Research, Oct 2010, 36:1037-43.
- 146. Ngoma T, Muwonge R, Mwaiselage J, Kawegere J, Bukori P, Sankaranarayanan R.Evaluation of cervical visual inspection screening in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania.International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 2010, 109:100-4.

- 147. Murillo R, Luna J, Gamboa O, Osorio E, Bonilla J, Cendales R. Cervical cancer screening with naked-eye visual inspection in Colombia. International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 2010 June, 109:230-4.
 - 148. Sahasrabuddhe VV, Bhosale RA, Kavatkar AN, Nagwanshi CA, Joshi SN, Jenkins CA, Shepherd BE, Kelkar RS, Sahay S, Risbud AR, Vermund SH, Mehendale SM.
 Comparison of visual inspection with acetic acid (VIA) and cervical cytology to detect high grade cervical neoplasia among HIV-infected women in India. PLoS One. 2010; 5:e8634.
- 149. Muwonge R, Manuel Mda G, Filipe AP, Dumas JB, Frank MR, Sankaranarayanan R. Visual screening for early detection of cervical neoplasia in Angola. Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 2010 Oct, 111:68-72.
- 150. Aggarwal P, Batra S, Gandhi G, Zutshi V. Comparison of Papanicolaou test with visual detection tests in screening for cervical cancer and developing the optimal strategy for low resource settings. International Journal of Gynecological Cancer, 2010, 5:862-8.
- 151. Sankaranarayanan R, Basu P, Wesley RS, Mahe C, Keita N, Mbalawa CC, Sharma R, Dolo A, Shastri SS, Nacoulma M, Nayama M, Somanathan T, Lucas E, Muwonge R, Frappart L, Parkin DM; IARC Multicentre Study Group on Cervical Cancer Early Detection. Accuracy of visual screening for cervical neoplasia: Results from an IARC multicenter study in India and Africa. International Journal of Cancer, 2004 Jul 20, 110:907-13.
- 152. Mutyaba T, Mirembe F, Sandin S, Weiderpass E. Evaluation of 'see-see and treat' strategy and role of HIV on cervical cancer prevention in Uganda. Reproductive Health.2010, May 10; 7:4.

- 153. Muwonge R, Manuel Mda G, Filipe AP, Dumas JB, Frank MR, Sankaranarayanan R. Visual screening for early detection of cervical neoplasia in Angola. Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 2010 Oct; 111:68-72.
- 154. Bhatla N, Gulati A, Mathur SR, Rani S, Anand K; Muwonge, R, Sankaranarayanan R Evaluation of cervical screening in rural North India. International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics, 2009, volume 105, 2:145–9.
- 155. Tan TQ, Bhattacharya L, Gerbie MV. Awareness, perceptions and knowledge of recommended adult vaccines among a nationwide sample of adult primary care providers. Journal of Reproductive Medicine, 2011, Jul-Aug, volume 56,7-8:301-7.
- 156. Chan ZC, Chan Ts, Lam Y, Lau L, Li K, Tam W. HPV Vaccination in Hong Kong: Implications for Medical Education. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 2011, volume 12,4:1095-9.
- 157. Daley MF, Crane LA, Markowitz LE, Black SR, Beaty BL, Barrow J, Babbel C, Gottlieb SL, Liddon N, Stokley S, Dickinson LM, Kempe A. Human papillomavirus vaccination practices: a survey of US physicians 18 months after licensure. Pediatrics, 2010 Sep, volume 126,3:425-33.
- 158. Schnatz PF, Humphrey K, O'Sullivan DM. Assessment of the perceptions and administration of the human papillomavirus vaccine. Journal of Low Genital Tract Diseases, 2010 Apr, volume 14, 2:103-7.
- 159. Aldrich T, Landis S, García SG, Becker D, Sanhueza P, Higuera A. Cervical cancer and the HPV link: Identifying areas for education in Mexico City's public hospitals. Salud Pública de México 2006, volume 48,3:236-43.

- 160. Kabir M, Iliyasu Z, Abubakar IS, Mahboob S. Awareness and Practice of Cervical Cancer Screening among Female Health Professionals in Murtala Mohammed Specialist Hospital, Kano. Niger Postgraduate Medical Journal, 2005 Sep, volume 12,3:179-82.
- 161. Mutyaba T, Mmiro FA, Weiderpass E. Knowledge, attitudes and practices on cervical cancer screening among the medical workers of Mulago Hospital, Uganda. BMC Medical Education, 2006 Mar 1, 6:13.
- 163. Sauvaget C, Fayette JM, Muwonge R, Wesley R, Sankaranarayanan R. Accuracy of visual inspection with acetic acid for cervical cancer screening. International Journal of Gynecology& Obstetrics, 2011, volume 113,1:14-24.

Appendices

11. Appendices

11.1. Study flow Chart


11.2. Informed Consent

Informed Consent Form

The Nurse/midwife explained to me in detailed about visual inspection with use of acetic acid test for early detection and prevention of cancer in the neck of my uterine cervix (womb). I understand that the surface of my cervix will be visually inspected by use of speculum and two specimens will be taken from my womb for laboratory investigation. I understand these procedures are generally harmless, but it may cause mild irritation and discomfort which will subside immediately.

I understand that, if the test is positive, other tests such as magnified inspection of the cervix with instrument called colposcopy and examination of sample of tissue in my cervix (biopsy) may be recommended before treatment is provided. I have been informed that treatment by medicines or cryotherapy (destroying the diseased portion of the cervix by and ice-cold metal prope) or removing the diseased portion by minor or major surgery and treatment with X-Ray may be required, in event of any abnormality (infection or precancerous or cancer or complications) being detected.

I hereby express my willingness to undergo the above tests and treatment.

Name:		
Signature:		_ Date
Address: Street	_ House. No	
Tel	Mobile	
E-mail		

11.3. Questionnaire 1

Cervical cancer risk factors and feasibility of VIA screening among women in Khartoum State, Sudan.

Investigator: Dr. Ahmed Ibrahim. Unit for Health Promotion Research, Institute of Public Health,

University of Southern Denmark, Esbjerg, Denmark

Contact in Sudan: Mobile 0912954472.E-mail: aibrahim@health.sdu.dk

Serial No ///	
Date / / /	
Clinic No	
Interviewer	
Age in years	
Educational level	
1-None	
2- Primary	
2- Intermediate	
3- Secondary	
4- College	
5-Graduate	
6- Postgraduate	
Marital status:	

1- Single	
2-Married	
3-Divorced	
4- Widow	
Age at marriage or first had sexual intercourse	Years
Last menstrual period	
1- <week< th=""><td></td></week<>	
2-one –two weeks	
3-three- four weeks	
4- More than one month	
5- Less than 12 month,	
6- More 12 months	
Number of pregnancies	
Number of miscarriages	
Are you circumcised?	
1-Yes	
2- No	

Was your husband(s) was circumcised	
1- Yes	
2- No	
Do you used wood-smoking as cosmetic?	
Yes	
Na	
No	
For how long have you uses wood-smoking	
as cosmetic?	
How frequently do you use smoking as cosmetic:	
1- Every week	
2- Every 2-3 weeks	
3. Every month	
4- More than 1 month	
Do you have?	
1. Urogenital tract infection	
2. History of STIs (STDS)	
3. Excessive vaginal discharge	
4. Itching on external anogenitalia	
5. Ulcer on external anogenitalia	
6. Lower abdominal pain	
7. Lower backache	
8. Pain during sexual intercourse	

9. Bleeding after sexual intercourse	
10. Intermenstrual bleeding	
Do you have multiple sexual partners?	
1- Yes	
2- No	

11.4. Letter to Physicians

Dear Physician

Subject: Survey on knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening in Khartoum

State, Sudan

I'm very pleased to write to you to ask your crucial participation in in a survey about knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening. This survey aims to improve cervical cancer control and prevention services in Sudan. Here you will find the questionnaire of the survey which contains three parts the first part about sociodemographic information, second part about source of knowledge in cervical cancer, practice of cervical cancer cervical cancer risk factors of, screening method and prevention method.

These questions are very simple and it takes approximately 15 - 20 minutes to finish it. I do appreciate you participation in this survey, and thank you so much for your precious time that you spent in answering the questionnaire.

Best regards,

Ahmed Ibrahim. MD, MPH, FCM

Unit for Health Promotion Research University of Southern Denmark Tel: Sudan +249 12941772, Denmark +45 6550 4214 E-mail: aibrahim@health.sdu.dk

11.5. Self –administrated questionnaire

Survey on knowledge and practice of cervical cancer screening in Khartoum State, Sudan

Dear doctor, please choose the appropriate answer

Dear doctor, please choose the appropriate answer

1.	Age:Year			
2.	Gender: 1. Male 2. Female			
3.	Job title:1. General practitioners2. Obs	stetrician/gynecologist		
4.	Graduate Institution: 1. Public University 2. Pro	vide university		
5.	Type of working institution: 1. Governmental sector 2. Prov	vide sector		
6.	Type of employment:1. Full time2. Part	time		
7.	Period of experienceYear			
8.	Does the working institution provide health care insurance serv	ices? 1. Yes 2. No		
9.	Do you provide cervical cancer screening for your patients?	1. Yes 2. No		
10.	Was cervical screening is part of your medical education	1. Yes 2. No		
11.	Is cervical screening included in your practice	1. Yes 2. No		
12.	Which gynecological procedure done during the last 6 weeks?			
i.	Pap smear ii. Cone biopsy iii. Colposcopy			
iv.	Cryotherapy v. Hysterectomy vi. None			
13.	13. Do think that cervical cancer is a main health problem in Sudan? 1. Yes 2. No 3. I don't			
14.	14. How do you perceive cervical cancer problem in Sudan? 1. Minor health problem 2. Major health			
problem				
15.	15. Do you use to see cervical cancer cases in your clinical practice? 1. Yes 2. No			
16.	16. If yes, how frequently? 1. Usually 2. Sometimes 3. Rarely			
17.	Do you think that launch of screening program for cervical ca	ncer is essential? 1. Yes 2. No 3. I		
don't	no			
18.	Sources of Knowledge in Continuous Medical Education: 1. Te	extbooks 2. Journal 3. Internet		
19.	Age is risk factor: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure			
20.	Genetic: Family history of cervical cancer: 1. Yes 2. No 3.	I'm not sure		
21.	Early sexual initiation: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure			

- 22. Number of sexual partners: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure
- 23. Bacterial infection: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure
- 24. Human Papillomavirus infection: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure
- 25. Chlamydia infection: a. Yes 1. No 2. I'm not sure
- 26. Cervical tear: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure
- 27. Smoking: a. Yes b. No c. I'm not sure
- 28. Contraceptive use: 1. Yes 2. No 3. I'm not sure
- 29 Is HPV vaccination ultimate method for prevention of cervical cancer? 1. Yes 2. No. 3. I'm not sure

11.6. Laboratory Request From		
	Laboratory Requ	est From
	Serial No:	_
Date / /Primary Healt	h Care	
 Patient 's Serial No: Age year LMP: day / wee 4. 4.Last Pregnancy N. Contraceptive pill Yes ON 	k lonth/ Years	
6. Hormone therapy Yes \Box N	ío 🗆	
7. Type of specimen: Pap smo	ear \Box cervical swap \Box	
8. Required Test: Cytology)	
Name of Investigator:		Signature

Pap smear

Description	CIN Grading	Comments:
Normal	Normal	
Atypical Reactive or Neoplastic	Atypical	
Mild Dysplasia	CIN I	
Moderate Dysplasia	CIN II	
Severe Dysplasia	CIN III	
Carcinoma in-situ	CIS	
Invasive Cancer	Invasive	
	Cancer	

Date:	

11.7. Permission for inclusion of original publications from publisher

Dear Ahmed

Thank you for your enquiry regarding permission to include your published papers as part of your PhD thesis.

We grant permission for the use as stated long as there is a suitable acknowledgement to the source, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows: "Reprinted from Publication Title, Volume Number, Author(s), Title of Article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Dove Medical Press Ltd." There is no fee associated with this. Please contact me if the use changes from the details stated.

Also please contact me if you have any further questions regarding this.

Kind regards

Jeanette

Jeanette Pearce

Operations Manager, Dove Medical Press Ltd 2G, 5 Ceres Court, Mairangi Bay, Auckland, New Zealand PO Box 300-008, Albany, Auckland 0752, New Zealand p+64 9 476 6466 (extn 201)f +64 9 476 6469 Jeanette@dovepress.com

Live Chat: http://www.dovepress.com/live_help.t

Website: <u>www.dovepress.com</u> - open access to scientific and medical research Twitter: <u>http://twitter.com/DovePress</u>

The information in this electronic message is proprietary and confidential and is exclusively addressed to the named recipient(s). Any use, copying or distribution of the above referred information by any unintended recipient may be illicit and result in damage, harm and loss to the sender and/or to the intended recipient(s). If you have received this message in error, please immediately notify us.

11.8. Approval of Research by ethics committee



Date: 25/12/ 2009

Approval of PhD Research

This to certify that the Research Ethics Committee at Directorate General of Primary Health Care, Ministry of Health, Khartoum State, has approved the research which will be conducted by Dr. Ahmed Ibrahim , PhD student at Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Southern Denmark.

- The research title: Cervical cancer, risk factors and feasibility of screening with used of visual inspection with acetic acid in Khartoum State Sudan.
- Research setting: Primary Health Care centers in Khartoum State
- Target population: Married women
- Research period: December 2009 to December 2010.

The researcher should restrictedly follow the code of ethics on human research during his research and he has to preserve and handle the participants' information with confidentially and provide to them optimal level of care. Any violation to research ethics will result in termination of research and expose the researcher to legal accountability.

Abdulgadir A. Basheer MD.MPH

Chairman of Research Ethics Committee



Appendix 11.9. Publications

Publications (1-3) were reprinted and included in the thesis with the permission from publisher, Dove Medical Press Ltd (Appendix No.11.7)